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* * P R O C E E D I N G S * * 

(Whereupon, the f o l l o w i n g proceedings were 

had i n open court w i t h the j u r y present.) 

THE COURT: Mr. Jackley, are you s a t i s f i e d 

t h i s i s the jury? 

MR. JACKLEY: The st a t e i s , Your Honor. 

THE COURT: Mr. Murphy? 

MR. MURPHY: Yes, Your Honor. 

THE COURT: Thank you. 

You may proceed. 

MR. OSWALD: The st a t e c a l l s Candy Hamilton. 

THE COURT: Please r a i s e your r i g h t hand. 

CANDY HAMILTON, 

c a l l e d as a witness herein, having been duly sworn, 

under oath t e s t i f i e d as fo l l o w s : 

THE COURT: Please take a seat. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. OSWALD: 

Q. T e l l us your name, please. 

A. Candy Hamilton. 

Q. What do you do f o r a l i v i n g now? 

A. I work f o r Lakota C i r c l e s of Hope. 

Q. In 1975, were you l i v i n g i n t h i s area? 

A. Yes. I l i v e d i n Oglala. 

Q. What were you doing i n 1975? 
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A. I worked w i t h the Oglala l e g a l community. 

Q. What d i d t h a t c o n s i s t of, ma'am? 

A. I t was he l p i n g anyone who was a r r e s t e d from 

the r e s e r v a t i o n , the people who got busted and 

released and connected w i t h the shooting of the two 

FBI agents. Helping people i n the community who 

threatened and harassed by the goons and by the FBI 

agents. 

Q. At some p o i n t i n 1975, I am t a l k i n g about 

around Thanksgiving time, November, December, d i d you 

come t o Rapid C i t y ? 

A. I d i d . 

Q. Do you remember why you came here? 

A. I came to hook up wi t h a r i d e t o go t o Sioux 

F a l l s because I was a witness at R u s s e l l Means' t r i a l 

i n connection w i t h the Sioux F a l l s courthouse 

disturbance. 

Q. How d i d you get from Oglala t o Rapid C i t y , 

then? 

A. Jeanette Eagle Hawk and C h a r l i e Long Shoulder 

give me a r i d e . 

Q. Do you remember when you got here? 

A. Yes. Well, we got here the nigh t before 

because I was meeting a f r i e n d from when I worked w i t h 

the' Wounded Knee Defense Committee who was here f o r 
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the Dick Wilson t r i a l . And I met her at Thelma Rios' 

house. 

Q. Was her name Kathy? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Where d i d you stay t h a t night? 

A. We spent the night at Thelma's. 

Q. Is tha t Thelma Rios? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Where was that at, do you? 

A. I t was i n those apartments they c a l l them the 

ABC apartments. The m a l l wasn't here but they are 

down there near the m a l l . 

Q. Do you know them now as the Knollwood 

Apartments? 

A. Yes. 

Q. The m a l l wasn't there then? 

A. No. 

Q. J u s t f o r foundational purposes, Ms. Hamilton, 

what does WKLDOC stand f o r ? 

A. The Wounded Knee Legal Defense Offense 

Committee. 

Q. So i f I say WKLDOC, you know what I mean? 

A. Yeah. 

Q. So when you were a t Thelma Rios who was 

there? 
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A. F i r s t i t was j u s t Kathy and me, and then 

Thelma came home and then we were s i t t i n g i n the 

kitchen t a l k i n g and Dave H i l l walked i n . 

Q. And who i s Dave H i l l ? 

A. He i s an Indian from Oklahoma who was around 

the Wounded Knee committee some and around AIM. 

Q. Okay. 

Does he have any p a r t i c u l a r r e l a t i o n s h i p w i t h 

Thelma? 

A. They had been a couple f o r a whi l e , but they 

weren't at t h a t p o i n t as f a r as I know. 

Q. Did you attend any court appearances or 

observations before you spent the nigh t a t Thelma's 

that afternoon? 

A. I can't remember whether i t was the day I 

came — I guess i t was the day I came up because the 

next day I was at the committee house a l l day. Yeah, 

that afternoon I had gone to the Wilson t r i a l f o r a 

while. 

Q. D i d . — when — d i d you spend the whole nigh t 

then at Thelma's? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And i t was you, Kathy, Thelma, and David? 

A. Yeah, but s h o r t l y a f t e r Dave came i n Kathy 

and I went u p s t a i r s . 
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Q. Now, d i d you go t o sleep? 

A. Well, we v i s i t e d a while and then went t o 

sleep. 

Q. Nothing event f u l l happened i n the night? 

A. Not t h a t I know of. 

Q. How go when you goat up i n the morning d i d 

you hear anything? 

A. Before I got up I heard somebody come i n the 

downstairs door and — 

Q. Let me ask you t h i s . When tha t person came 

i n the downstairs door, d i d you then hear any voices? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Did you recognize the voice? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And who was the voice t h a t you heard? 

A. Bruce E l l i s o n ' s . 

Q. And d i d he t a l k t o somebody, j u s t yes or no? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And who was he t a l k i n g to? 

A. He c a l l e d up the s t a i r s t o Thelma t h a t they 

had Annie Mae — 

. MR. MURPHY: Objection, Your Honor. C a l l s 

f o r hearsay. 

THE COURT: Who was he t a l k i n g t o does not. 

Anything they t a l k e d about i s hearsay. 
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1 MR. MURPHY: Move to s t r i k e the p o r t i o n of 

2 the response. 

3 THE COURT: Yes. The p o r t i o n of the response 

4 d i r e c t i n g t o had Anna Mae i s s t r i c k e n . You are t o 

5 t r e a t t h a t statement as though i t never occurred. You 

6 may not use i t or any inference whatsoever i n your 

7 d e l i b e r a t i o n s unless i t comes i n through some other 

8 course. 

9 Thank you. 

10 Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) So you heard a conversation 

11 between Bruce and Thelma? 

12 A. Yes. 

13 Q. A f t e r that conversation, where d i d Bruce and 

14 Thelma go? 

15 A. I don't know, but I assume — 

16 MR. MURPHY: Objection to anything a f t e r . 

17 THE COURT: Sustained. 

18 Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) At some p o i n t d i d you go to 

19 WKLDOC? 

20 A. Yes. 

21 Q. And who was there? 

22 A. I did n ' t see anybody when I f i r s t got there. 

23 And then during the day I saw Lucky Hollander and — I 

24 can't remember h i s name. One of the l e g a l workers. 

25 Everybody e l s e was clo s e d up i n one of the rooms. 
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1 Q. At t h a t time d i d you know i f Bruce and Thelma 

2 were a t WKLDOC? 

3 A. Not t i l l l a t e r . 

4 Q. Ms. Hamilton, I would l i k e t o show you 

5 E x h i b i t 26 and E x h i b i t 27, i f I may. 

6 Do you recognize those? 

7 A. Yes. That's the house we — or they used f o r 

8 the Wounded Knee committee. 

9 Q. This i s what we c a l l WKLDOC? 

10 A. Yes. 

11 Q. Is t h i s a true and accurate d e p i c t i o n o f what 

12 i t looked l i k e ? 

13 A. Yes. 

14 MR. OSWALD: Offer 26 and 27, Your Honor. 

15 MR. MURPHY: No ob j e c t i o n t o e i t h e r . 

16 THE COURT: W i l l be received. 

17 MR. OSWALD: I f I could show them, Judge? 

18 THE COURT: You may. 

19 Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) Ms. Hamilton, we're l o o k i n g 

20 at State's E x h i b i t 27 here, and I'm going t o have my 

21 ink pen and I'm going t o show you t h i s area here. 

22 Is t h a t the back door? 

23 A. Yes. 

24 Q. Did you go i n that back door? 

25 A. Yes. 
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Q. And i n t h i s area here, was t h i s parking 

s t i l l ? 

A. I t was parking but there used t o be a b i g 

garage back there, too. Maybe i t ' s j u s t not i n the 

p i c t u r e but that's what i t looked l i k e . 

Q. Okay. 

Showing you E x h i b i t 26, and t h i s area here i s 

the f r o n t door? 

A. Yes. 

Q. When you go i n the f r o n t door, where do 

you — describe the rooms. 

A. Okay. You can go s t r a i g h t ahead i n t o the 

kitchen back t o the back door and then there are rooms 

along the right-hand s i d e . And at tha t time i t was 

j u s t an open area. You went i n and there was a l i t t l e 

s i t t i n g area or l i v i n g room and then the ki t c h e n and 

then t h a t back shed that you went i n through the back 

door. And rooms along the other side of the house. 

And some s t a i r s going up out of the ki t c h e n . 

Q. What was u p s t a i r s ? 

A. More o f f i c e rooms and some bedrooms. 

Q. Going back t o the other e x h i b i t , 27, was 

there a ki n d of what you would c a l l a crawl space? 

A. I don't know. 

Q. Okay. 
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Ms. Hamilton, d i d you l a t e r on then see Anna 

Mae? 

A. Yes, I d i d . 

Q. How d i d you — describe the events l e a d i n g up 

to how you saw her? 

A. Well, I had been u p s t a i r s and I came 

downstairs t o the kitchen and j u s t as I came down the 

s t a i r s , she came i n from toward the f r o n t t o get a cup 

of c o f f e e and we stood there and t a l k e d f o r a few 

minutes. 

Q. Describe her emotions and demeanor please? 

A. W e l l , she had c l e a r l y been c r y i n g and looked 

sad, s e r i o u s . 

Q. What d i d you t e l l her? 

A. Well, I j u s t asked how she was and I knew 

that she — I didn't know what was going on w i t h her 

there, but I knew that she had been very worried about 

t h r e a t s the FBI had made against her and t h a t she a l s o 

d i d n ' t — might not f e e l safe j u s t anywhere and I t o l d 

her t h a t strange as i t may seem, t h a t she might be 

safe w i t h me i n Oglala and I would be g l a d t o have her 

come stay any time she could. 

Q. So as f a r as you know, and i f you know, there 

were no FBI agents at that time i n t e r r o g a t i n g her, 

were there? 
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A. No, not there. 

Q. Okay. 

When you t o l d her she might be safe a t 

Oglala, what was Anna Mae's response? 

A. She s a i d something about she di d n ' t t h i n k so 

or she did n ' t t h i n k she could come down there. 

Q. Then what happened? 

A. Then we chatted another few minutes about 

s t u f f i n general and then she s a i d w e l l I have t o go 

back i n there and she went back toward the f r o n t of 

the house and I got something t o eat and went back 

u p s t a i r s . 

Q. Did you know who was i n tha t room? . 

A. I could hear voices but I never ever went i n 

there. 

Q. Well, d i d you know who was i n t h a t room, 

Ms. Hamilton? 

A. Well, when my r i d e got there l a t e r — l a t e 

t h a t afternoon e a r l y evening, I saw people who were i n 

the house then. 

Q. Did you see people who were i n t h a t room? 

A. I did n ' t see anybody i n the room and I did n ' t 

see anybody come out of the room. 

Q. Did you hear and recognize any vo i c e s from 

i n s i d e t h a t room? 
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A. Yeah, I could hear the v o i c e s . 

Q. Who were they? 

A. I t sounded l i k e Thelma, Madonna — G i l b e r t 

then, L o r e l e i Means, and those were the main ones I 

recognized. 

Q. On May 10, d i d you — of 1996 — d i d you t a l k 

to Robert Ecoffey? 

A. I t a l k e d to him a few times and I don't know 

the dates of any of them. 

MR. OSWALD: Counsel, Graham document 996. 

Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) Did you t e l l Marshal Ecoffey 

on the 1 0 t h of 1996 i n May th a t you know tha t 

L o r e l e i Means, Madonna G i l b e r t , Thelma Rios, and Bruce 

E l l i s o n were i n that room wi t h Anna Mae? 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. Improper 

impeachment. 

THE COURT: I t ' s not impeachment at t h i s 

p o i n t . I t ' s a simple, s t r a i g h t - f o r w a r d question. 

A. Well, I thought they were because I saw them 

l a t e r i n the house. That's who I thought was there 

from the vo i c e s , but I never saw them i n the room. 

Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) Okay. 

Did you t e l l Marshal Ecoffey t h a t they took 

Anna Mae i n the room and that i s the l a s t time you 

ever saw Anna Mae? 
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A. I don't t h i n k so because I d i d n ' t see them. 

I j u s t saw her go back i n that room. And I d i d n ' t 

ever see her again. 

Q. Well, how long d i d you stay there? 

A. I had t o wait t i l l my r i d e showed up and i t 

was a f t e r dark, but i t was December so i t was dark 

e a r l y so I would say 4:30, 5:00. Around t h a t time. 

Q. A f t e r t h a t coffee i n c i d e n t t h a t you t a l k e d to 

Anna Mae, d i d you ever see her again? 

A. No. 

Q. Never again? 

A. Never again. 

Q. Did you have an argument at some p o i n t about 

Anna Mae w i t h Madonna and Thelma and Bruce E l l i s o n ? 

A. I had an argument wi t h Thelma, L o r e l e i , and 

Bruce about Annie Mae. 

Q. Okay. 

And without t e l l i n g me or t e l l i n g anyone what 

they s a i d , t e l l us what the argument was about. 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. That's j u s t an end 

run around hearsay. 

THE COURT: C a l l s her f o r knowledge. 

You may answer. 

A. I am s o r r y . You w i l l have to t e l l me the 

question again. 
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1 Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) Well, you made some comments 

2 to them i n the argument? 

3 A. Uh-huh. 

4 Q. And what was the subject matter t h a t you were 

5 arguing about w i t h them? 

6 A. That I would never b e l i e v e t h a t Annie Mae was 

7 a s n i t c h ; t h a t I had worked wi t h her t h a t summer and I 

8 had seen how hard she worked, how much she cared about 

9 the movement and about the people. How much concern 

10 she had. And how — and she l i v e d i n r e a l l y d i f f i c u l t 

11 c o n d i t i o n s and snitches never put up w i t h t h a t kind of 

12 s t u f f . 

13 Q. When you had t h i s argument, where were you 

14 at? 

15 A. At the WKLDOC house. 

16 Q. And when was that? 

17 A. I t must have been sometime, maybe two months, 

18 s i x weeks — I j u s t can't place that p a r t i c u l a r day, 

19 but must have been a couple months before I saw Annie 

20 Mae at the house. 

21 Q. Before? 

22 A. Uh-huh. 

23 Q. When you saw Anna Mae at WKLDOC that l a s t 

24 time, d i d you t h i n k she was f r e e t o leave? 

25 A. No. 
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Q. At some l a t e r p o i n t d i d you attend Anna Mae's 

exhumation? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Describe t h a t , please. 

A. Well, I got there f i r s t . I t was j u s t me and 

they had brought some guys from the j a i l and a backhoe 

to d i g . And then, I guess, maybe f i v e or ten minutes 

l a t e r , three FBI agents came and they k i n d of stood 

o f f t o the s i d e . They were laughing and j o k i n g and 

making fun of me and making fun of her. And j u s t 

being g e n e r a l l y ugly. 

And then when — and I was — I di d n ' t have 

any idea how they b u r i e d her. I was r e a l l y worried 

about what they were going t o p u l l up. But she was i n 

a c o f f i n . And then they put the c o f f i n i n a pickup 

t r u c k and took i t over t o the h o s p i t a l . 

Q. Did any FBI agents t a l k t o you t h a t day? 

A. No. I could hear them j e e r — w e l l , l a t e r 

that day while they were w a i t i n g f o r the — there were 

a whole bunch of us by then. There were a l o t of 

women there who had known Anna Mae and we were j u s t 

w a i t i n g f o r the autopsy t o s t a r t . And they asked me 

to ask the agents about her personal property because 

her f a m i l y was coming f o r her f u n e r a l — wake and 

fu n e r a l and b u r i a l and i t would be n i c e t o have some 
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of her personal s t u f f f o r them. And they s a i d , no, we 

couldn't have i t because i t was a l l evidence. 

And then a few minutes l a t e r — w e l l , then 

B i l l Wood went outside the area where we were 

w a i t i n g — outdoors and came back and had a box i n h i s 

hand and he s a i d , you want something of Annie Mae's, 

here, and he j u s t threw the box and he s a i d , there i s 

her hands. 

Q. Now, d i d you t a l k t o the FBI agents th a t day 

about the i n v e s t i g a t i o n ? 

A. No. 

Q. They wanted you t o , didn't they? 

A. They di d n ' t ask me anything. 

Q. And you haven't seen any FBI reports i n 

regard t o your conversation w i t h them, have you? 

A. No. I've asked f o r my FBI f i l e and they s a i d 

there wasn't one. 

Q. Well — 

A. Through the Freedom of Information Act. 

Q. Well, i f the — so you don't know t h e i r 

v e r s i o n of the events, do you? 

A. No, but I wouldn't t r u s t i t . 

Q. Okay. 

You would t h i n k they would purposely l i e ? 

A. I know they have. 
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1 Q. Now, Ms. Hamilton, you were w i t h the FBI 

2 agents there and they were j e e r i n g at you and they 

3 threw hands at you at d i f f e r e n t times I understand. 

4 A. Uh-huh. 

5 Q. Did you t e l l them or volunteer when you l a s t 

6 saw Annie Mae? 

7 A. No. 

8 Q. Did you t e l l them you saw her c r y i n g a t 

9 WKLDOC? 

10 A. No. 

11 Q. Why? 

12 A. The way they were behaving, the way they 

13 t r e a t e d a l l of us, I never had any reason t o t a l k t o 

14 them. 

15 Q. Did you n o t i f y Marshal Ecoffey — or O f f i c e r 

16 Ecoffey at t hat time? 

17 A. I d i d n 't even know him then. 

18 Q. How about go t o the T r i b a l p o l i c e ? 

19 Did you t r u s t them? 

20 A. They were a l l goons. 
21 Q. So there were no law enforcement people t h a t 
22 you can t r u s t at that time? 
23 A. A b s o l u t e l y . 

24 Q. Now, at tha t — you were at t h a t second 

25 autopsy, weren't you? 
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A. Yes. 
Q. And d i d you see, at some p o i n t l a t e r , Theda 

Clarke? 

A. Yes, I saw her l a t e r at my house i n O g l a l a . 

Q. Did you t e l l her what they found i n t h a t 

second autopsy? 

A. That she j u s t came walking r i g h t i n t o my 

house and s a i d , d i d you go to that autopsy, and I 

sa i d , yes, and she s a i d — 

MR. MURPHY: Objection, Your Honor. Hearsay. 

THE WITNESS: She s a i d i t t o me. 

THE COURT: Be quie t . 

I am going to overrule i t . 

Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) You may answer. 

A. She s a i d , d i d you go to t h a t autopsy, and I 

sa i d , yes, and she s a i d , what d i d they f i n d , and I 

sa i d , they found a b u l l e t r i g h t here. And she s a i d , 

oh. And then A l l e n Moose Camp was there and they 

t a l k e d t o each other i n Lakota. I don't know what 

they were saying. And then Theda s a i d — 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. Continuing hearsay. 

THE COURT: Sustained. 

Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) A l l r i g h t . 

Were you s u r p r i s e d t o see Theda at your 

house? 
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1 A. I wasn't s u r p r i s e d t o see her there. I was 

2 su r p r i s e d t o see how f a s t she got out of there. 

3 Q. That was a f t e r you t o l d her they found a 

4 b u l l e t ? 

5 A. Yes. 

6 Q. Okay. 

7 MR. OSWALD: Judge, may I have a moment? 

8 THE COURT: Yes. 

9 Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) I'd l i k e t o take you back, 

10 Candy Hamilton, to WKLDOC. And i t was g e t t i n g dark 

11 and you had seen Anna Mae a couple hours e a r l i e r ? 

12 A. Yes. 

13 Q. Okay. 

14 Did you go anywhere from there? 

15 A. When my r i d e got there we l e f t t o go t o Sioux 

16 F a l l s . 

17 Q. What was happening i n Sioux F a l l s ? 

18 A. R u s s e l l Means was on t r i a l and I was a 

19 witness the next morning. 

20 Q. Who was your r i d e ? 

21 A. I t h i n k the car belonged to one of the 

22 B e l l e c o u r t ' s because there was Vernon, Clyde — and 

23 one of them was d r i v i n g . Ted Means was w i t h us, 

24 Web Poor • Bear and another guy who I didn't know then 

25 and I have never known who he was. 
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1 Q. Where d i d you go then? 

2 A. We s t a r t e d out f o r Sioux F a l l s and then they 

3 went down to Rosebud Reservation t o K i l l s Means' 

4 house. 

5 Q- Is t h a t a brother of R u s s e l l ? 

6 A. Yes. 

7 Q You a l l road i n the same car? 

8 A. Yes. 

9 Q. I t was dark when you were t r a v e l i n g ? 

10 A. Yes. 

11 Q. What happened when you got t o Mr. Means' 

12 house on Rosebud? 

13 A. They p u l l e d i n . They a l l got out and went i n 

14 the house. 

15 Q. Where — what d i d you do? 

16 A. I j u s t sat i n the car. 

17 Q. Why? 

18 A. W e l l , nobody i n v i t e d me t o come i n and so I 

19 di d n ' t . 

20 Q- Do you know what went on i n s i d e t h a t house? 

21 A. Pardon me? 

22 Q. Do you know what went on i n s i d e t h a t house? 

23 A. I have no idea. 

24 Q. How long were they i n there? 

25 A. I would guess maybe 30, 45 minutes. 
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1 Q. Did they leave the car running f o r you? 

2 A. I don't remember. 

3 Q. Was i t c o l d outside? 

4 A. Yeah, i t was c o l d , but I had on a coat and 

5 hat. 

6 Q. Now, do you know the r e l a t i o n s h i p between 

7 Mr. Means' house that you were there at and Ted Means 

8 that you were t r a v e l i n g with? 

9 A. You mean the r e l a t i o n s h i p between Ted and 

10 K i l l s — they are twins. 

11 Q. They are twins? 

12 A. Yes. 

13 Q. And they are both brothers of R u s s e l l ? 

14 A. Yes. 

15 Q. Do you know what Madonna G i l b e r t — we've 

16 heard her as Madonna Thunder Hawk — 

17 Who i s she? 

18 A. She's c l o s e l y r e l a t e d t o them. They are 

19 cousins, but i n the Lakota way they are brothers and 

20 s i s t e r s . They were a l l r a i s e d together. 
21 Q. And L o r e l e i , she's the one — c o r r e c t me i f I 
22 am wrong — you had an argument wi t h L o r e l e i and 

23 Madonna? 

24 A. L o r e l e i and Thelma. 

25 Q. L o r e l e i and Thelma. 
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1 What r e l a t i o n s h i p i s L o r e l e i t o t h i s group? 

2 A. L o r e l e i was married t o Ted at t h a t time. 

3 Q. Ted Means? 

4 A. Yes. 

5 Q. Was Mr. B e l l e c o u r t a c t i v e i n the American 

6 Indian Movement? 

7 A. They both were. 

8 Q. Vernon and Clyde? 

9 A. Yes. 

10 Q. And Vernon i s now deceased? 

11 A. Yes. 

12 Q. Did they ever t a l k t o you about Anna Mae 

13 being an informant? 

14 MR. MURPHY: Objection. Leading. 

15 THE COURT: Overruled. 

16 MR. MURPHY: Objection. C a l l s f o r hearsay. 

17 THE COURT: Overruled. 

18 A. You mean the B e l l e c o u r t s ? 

19 Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) Yes. 

20 A. No. I didn't know them very w e l l . 

21 Q. Now, t h i s i n c i d e n t , was t h i s the f i r s t p a r t 
22 of December th a t you saw Annie Mae? 

23 A. Yes. Whatever the date — I don't know what 

24 the date of that t r i a l was. I don't know what the 

25 date was then, but i t was near the e a r l y p a r t of 
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1 December. 

2 Q. Ms. Hamilton, d i d you t a l k t o the FBI agents 

3 or anybody about t h i s case a f t e r 1975 t o 1980? 

4 A. I never t a l k e d to FBI agents. 

5 Q. So you d i d n ' t t a l k t o them i n the 80s e i t h e r ? 

6 A. No. 

7 Q. Or the 90s? 

8 A. No. 

9 Q. When i s the f i r s t time you t a l k e d about t h i s 

10 case t o somebody, do you remember? 

11 A. Well, I mean everybody th a t knew Anna Mae 

12 t a l k e d about i t whenever we got together because 

13 nobody could f i g u r e out what had happened. 

14 Q. Can I ask you, didn't you t h i n k i t would be 

15 important f o r law enforcement t o know what you saw and 

16 heard i n the e a r l y p a r t of December? 

17 A. I did n ' t t h i n k they would — th a t they would 

18 care. 

19 MR. OSWALD: No f u r t h e r questions. 

20 THE COURT: Mr. Murphy? 

21 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

22 BY MR. MURPHY: 

23 Q. Good morning, Mr. Hamilton. My name i s John 

24 Murphy. I represent Mr. Graham. 

25 I am going t o ask you some questions, but i f 
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you don't understand a question or i f I mess i t up, 

j u s t l e t me know. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Don't h e s i t a t e t o stop me — I know you have 

a dry t h r o a t — i f you need water. 

A.. Okay. 

Q. F i r s t , j u s t f o r c l a r i f i c a t i o n , you t a l k e d t o 

the j u r y about goons. You used that phrase. Some 

people might not know what t h a t means. 

What do you mean by the term goons? 

A. They were supporters of Dick Wilson who was 

the T r i b a l a chairman then and they were a l l w e l l 

armed. They were v i o l e n t . They were a f t e r anybody 

who d i d n ' t support Dick Wilson. 

Q. Okay. 

Did goons stand f o r Guardians of the Oglala 

Nation? 

A. Well, somebody made that up at some p o i n t , 

but I don't know th a t t h a t was ever r e a l l y i t . 

Q. Sure. 

And Mr. Oswald j u s t asked you a question, he 

s a i d , d i d you ever t a l k t o anybody about t h i s case. 

Would i t be f a i r t o say t h i s has been a 

source of — t h i s case has been a source of constant 

conversation over the l a s t 30 years? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. 

Internet, i n person, books, a r t i c l e s , e t 

cetera? 

A. Uh-huh. Yes. Sorry. 

Q. And then I want t o s t a r t a b i t w i t h what you 

were doing i n 1975. 

You i n d i c a t e d you were a l e g a l worker f o r the 

WKLDOC group? 

A. Well, I d i d some l e g a l - a i d - t y p e work. I d i d 

fund r a i s i n g . I d i d community support and community 

org a n i z i n g . T r i e d t o get support f o r the people who 

were g e t t i n g a r r e s t e d nationwide. I mean, I did n ' t go 

anywhere. I was mostly on the r e s e r v a t i o n but being 

i n touch w i t h people because I had worked f o r WKLDOC 

f o r about two years before t h a t and had a l o t of 

contacts and th a t s o r t of t h i n g around the country. 

Q. And before you came t o South Dakota you had 

been a j o u r n a l i s t ? 

A. Yes. That was my career. 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

And k i n d of c o n f i n i n g y o u r s e l f t o the l e g a l 

work aspect. You were there t o help defendants who 

were charged, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. And you would go t o t r i a l s ? 

A. O c c a s i o n a l l y . 

Q. You would work wi t h the attorneys. Help 

a s s i s t them? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Help review l e g a l documents and other matters 

th a t you had gathered during the course of a case? 

A. Yes. And j u s t the d a i l y — I mean, Oglala 

was t o t a l l y d i s r u p t e d then and t r y t o help people. 

Q. And when you say t o t a l l y d i s r u p t e d , what do 

you mean? 

A. Large groups of FBI agents armed w i t h Ml6s 

and ARl5s were there every day knocking down people's 

doors, threatening people, hauling people o f f t o j a i l . 

Threatening t o — threatening people's c h i l d r e n . 

Q. Okay. 

A. You know — and I was — I t r i e d t o help 

people de a l w i t h t h a t . 

Q. This was i n the wake of the k i l l i n g of the 

two FBI agents? 

A. Yes. 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

I want t o t a l k t o you about your f a m i l i a r i t y 

and contact w i t h Anna Mae Aquash. 

A. Yes. 
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Q. Mr. Oswald t a l k e d t o you about your 

conversation with her at WKLDOC? 

A. Yes. 

Q. But you knew her from going back at l e a s t s i x 

months, d i d n ' t you? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. Let's t a l k about t h a t . 

You and her l i v e d i n the v i l l a g e of Oglala 

together, d i d you not? 

A. Well, we l i v e d i n the Lakeside Community 

which i s a l i t t l e b i t outside the v i l l a g e , but i t ' s i n 

that d i s t r i c t . 

Q. And would you mind before we go s p e l l i n g 

Lakesack? 

A. Lakeside. Lake and side a l l w r i t t e n 

together. 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

A. You know what I r e a l l y need i s a cough drop 

out of my purse. 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, may the witness grab 

one? 

THE COURT: Yes. 

THE WITNESS: Sorry. I t h i n k I can t a l k 

around i t . 

Q. (BY MR. MURPHY) A l l r i g h t . 
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A. So what we d i d that summer before? 

Q. Let me ask you, when do you r e c a l l f i r s t 

meeting Ms. Aquash? 

A. The f i r s t time I went down t o the r e s e r v a t i o n 

a f t e r the shooting at Jumping B u l l ' s . I went t o the 

house where the f i r s t people who worked w i t h the 

Oglala l e g a l committee were s t a y i n g and she was there. 

Cj. Okay. 

And would that have been June of 75, then? 

A. I t h i n k i t may have been J u l y because th a t 

was — the shooting was J u l y the 2 6 ^ . Then I t h i n k 

i t was e a r l y i n J u l y before I went down t o the 

r e s e r v a t i o n . 

Q. Let me j u s t c o r r e c t you. You s a i d the 

shooting was Ju l y ? 

A. June 26. 

Q. So i t would have been s h o r t l y a f t e r there? 

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. May have lapsed into' J u l y ? 

A. Uh-huh. 

Cj. Did there come a time when you and Ms. Aquash 

l i v e d i n t h i s small community c a l l e d Lakeside? 

A. Yes. We l i v e d across Lakeside Road from each 

other. 

Q. Did you v i s i t during t h a t p e r i o d of time? 
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A. Yes, we d i d . 

Q. Got t o know her? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And l a t e r , you a c t u a l l y got t o conduct an 

in t e r v i e w w i t h Ms. Aquash, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And i s i t your understanding that t h a t ' s the 

only i n t e r v i e w she ever gave t o the press? 

A. No. I t h i n k she had t a l k e d t o the press 

other times. I t h i n k i t was — i t was c e r t a i n l y the 

l a s t r a d i o i n t e r v i e w that was done w i t h her — l a s t 

recorded i n t e r v i e w . 

Q. And do you r e c a l l about when that i n t e r v i e w 

was done? 

A. I don't know the date, but I know i t was the 

morning — or the afternoon a f t e r Jim L i t t l e was 

k i l l e d i n Oglala and we found out about the people 

being a r r e s t e d i n Kansas. 

Q. Okay. 

A. And tha t must have been e a r l y September. 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

And during that i n t e r v i e w you a c t u a l l y t a l k 

about the i n c i d e n t at A l Runnings? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And t h a t happened September 5, 1975? 

TINA RAE PRUSS, OFFICIAL COURT REPORTER 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A. Yes. 

Q. So i t would have had t o have been some time 

a f t e r t h a t ? 

A. A f t e r t h a t . 

Q. Okay. 

Now, September 24, 1975, was the p r o t e s t at 

the Wagner Pork Processing Plant. 

Do you remember that? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And do you remember being or v i s i t i n g w i t h 

Anna a t t h a t p o i n t , too? 

A. Yes. 

Q. You had time — contact with her throughout 

the June through December p e r i o d i n t e r m i t t e n t l y ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. 

A. A f t e r she went back t o C a l i f o r n i a , she c a l l e d 

once and she — as they had a c t i v i t i e s and d i d things 

i n C a l i f o r n i a or things were going on there she would 

send me s t u f f i n the m a i l . 

Q. Okay. 

And i n f a c t at one p o i n t she was i n your 

house or she was i n the house of Luke and Rose's and 

you were there, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. That was e a r l i e r . 
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Q. Okay. 

Would you e x p l a i n what happened at Luke and 

Rose's house when you were there w i t h Ms. Aquash? 

A. Yes. There were a l o t of us there. 

Q. Uh-huh. 

A. And a l l of a sudden l i k e three or four cars 

of the armed FBI agents came r o a r i n g i n and we were 

a l l outside and the minute she saw them she ran 

i n s i d e . And I waited a few minutes but there were 

other l e g a l workers there then. So I went i n s i d e t o 

see i f she was a l l r i g h t . 

And she s a i d I can't l e t them f i n d me. I 

don't want them t o get ahold of me. And she was 

worried they would j u s t come charging i n . And we 

looked up and there was a l i t t l e opening, crawl space, 

up i n the c e i l i n g , and she climbed up on a c h a i r , 

pushed th a t l i t t l e opening open. 

Q. L i k e an a t t i c panel? 

A. Yeah, a panel. 

She pushed that panel up and climbed up i n t o 

the crawl space which must have been r o a s t i n g because 

i t was a r e a l l y hot day. Then she c a l l e d down to me, 

get one of those guys t o p u l l a car up r i g h t by the 

door. So I went out and got somebody t o do t h a t . And 

they p u l l e d up r i g h t by the door and they went running 

TINA RAE PRUSS, OFFICIAL COURT REPORTER 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

out and jumped i n the car and they took out and she 

went over t o the housing and stayed i n somebody's 

basement. 

Q. How long was she up i n the a t t i c ? 

A. Gee, I don't know, f i v e , ten minutes. 

Q. And t h i s happened i n June of 1975, c o r r e c t ? 

A. I t would have been J u l y . 

Q. J u l y . 

At that p o i n t , t o your knowledge, she 

wasn't — she hadn't been charged yet f o r anything at 

A l Runnings? 

A. No. 

Q. She wasn't a f u g i t i v e or anything l i k e that? 

A. No. 

Q. I t was j u s t her fe a r of the FBI a t t h a t 

point? 

A. E x a c t l y . 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

Now, I want to t a l k t o you about what you 

learned from Ms. Aquash throughout the months th a t you 

had contact w i t h her. 

She repeatedly t o l d you she was a f r a i d of the 

FBI, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. She b e l i e v e d the FBI and the f e d e r a l 
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government was f o l l o w i n g her? 

A. She knew they were. 

Q. Okay. 

She a l s o t o l d you about s p e c i f i c t h r e a t s made 

on her l i f e by FBI agents? 

A. She d i d . 

Q. What d i d she t e l l you i n regard t o that? 

A. While she was i n j a i l a f t e r the A l Runnings' 

r a i d — or the r a i d at A l Runnings' house, she s a i d 

t h a t Agent David P r i c e showed up. He had showed up — 

he had i n t e r r o g a t e d her before or a f t e r Wounded Knee 

and he had showed up there. And he was one of the 

main agents on the r e s e r v a t i o n at t h a t time. And t h a t 

he was t r y i n g t o get her t o t a l k about June the 

2 6 ^ and who was there and what happened although 

she wasn't there that day. 

Q. And she was a c t u a l l y i n Cedar Rapids, Iowa on 

t h a t date? 

A. That's r i g h t . 

Q. That was f o r Leonard Crow Dog's t r i a l ? 

A. That's r i g h t . 

Q. Okay. 

A. And she wouldn't t a l k about i t , except 

reminding t h a t Joe Stunts was k i l l e d on the 2 6 t h , 

too. 

TINA RAE PRUSS, OFFICIAL COURT REPORTER 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q. And Joe Stunts was the AIM member tha t was 

k i l l e d i n the shoot-out? 

A. Yes. 

And f i n a l l y he got r e a l l y angry w i t h her and 

t o l d her th a t i f she didn't s t a r t cooperating t h a t he 

would see th a t she died. 

Q. Okay. 

And that's something she a c t u a l l y t a l k e d 

about during your interviews? 

A. She d i d . 

Q. And she t a l k e d about her fea r of people l i k e 

Doug Durham, co r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And Doug Durham was an FBI operative? 

A. Yes. 

Q. When i t came t o t a l k i n g about being accused 

of being an informant, the person she i d e n t i f i e d as 

making th a t accusation was John Stewart, c o r r e c t ? 

A. She didn't t e l l me t h a t . Somebody e l s e t o l d 

me th a t the f i r s t time they ever heard anything about 

Annie Mae being a s n i t c h came from John Stewart. 

Q. And John Stewart was somebody a l s o who was an 

FBI operative? 

A. Yes. He worked w i t h David P r i c e and B i l l 

Wood. 

TINA RAE PRUSS, OFFICIAL COURT REPORTER 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q. Okay. 

Let's t a l k about, you know, you had these 

conversations. You came to b e l i e v e t h a t she f e l t 

comfortable t a l k i n g t o you, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. She never s a i d anything t o you at a l l about 

Leonard P e l t i e r p u t t i n g a gun t o her head at the 

Farmington convention, d i d she? 

A. No. 

Q. In f a c t , when somebody presented you w i t h 

that accusation, you s p e c i f i c a l l y s a i d , I never heard 

anything about that? 

A. I never heard anything from her about i t . 

Q. Okay. 

But t h a t was k i n d of p a r t of the gossip i n 

the community, c o r r e c t ? 

A. I t was gossip. 

Q. Yeah. 

She never t o l d you that at any time — and 

I'm t a l k i n g a l l the way up i n your conversations a l l 

the way up through 1975, that she had ever been h e l d 

c a p t i v e by anybody i n the American Indian Movement, 

d i d she? 

A. She d i d n ' t come out and say anything l i k e 

t h a t , no. 
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Q. Right. 

She didn't say anything about being forced t o 

t r a v e l . w i t h Leonard and Dennis i n that motor home out 

to the P a c i f i c northwest? 

A. No. 

But I only — a f t e r that p e r i o d of time the 

only time I saw her was the day at the WKLDOC house. 

Q. Okay. 

Regarding Leonard P e l t i e r , though, you 

understood t h a t Anna Mae admired him, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Evelyn Bordeaux t o l d me — or Ray, one or the 

other — t o l d me that when they were t a k i n g her t o 

Denver t h a t she s a i d she admired Leonard. That you 

could r e l y on him t o do what — to take care of people 

and look a f t e r them. 

Q. In f a c t , i f I may, weren't you t o l d she 

expressed a l o t of admiration f o r Leonard and s a i d i f 

she were ever i n t r o u b l e or i f there was t r o u b l e , he 

was the one she would want t o be with because he had 

the courage t o do what needed to be done? 

A. Yes. 

Q. She never deviated or t o l d you anything 

d i f f e r e n t l y ? 

A. No. 

Q. Now, you knew Anna w e l l enough t o know t h a t 
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1 i f — l e t me back t r a c k . 

2 That conversation that you — was relayed t o 

3 you by Evelyn and Ray Hand Boy — 

4 A. Yes. 

5 Q. — that was on t h e i r t r i p from P i e r r e down t o 

6 Denver? 

7 A. Right. 

8 Q. November 24, give other take? 

9 A. Yes. 

10 Q. So that would have been a f t e r the motor home 

11 t r i p ? 

12 A. Yes. 

13 Q. I f Anna had heard Leonard P e l t i e r confess t o 

14 executing the FBI agents i n c o l d blood while they 

15 begged f o r help, do you t h i n k she would have ever s a i d 

16 anything l i k e , I admire Leonard? 

17 MR. OSWALD: Objection, your Honor. I t ' s 

18 s p e c u l a t i o n . 

19 THE COURT: Sustained. 

20 Q. (BY MR. MURPHY) I'd l i k e t o t a l k t o you about 

21 the date of t h i s s i t u a t i o n at WKLDOC. And I want t o 

22 be very c l e a r so w e ' l l take some time here. You have 

23 t a l k e d about t h i s being — t h i s o c c u r r i n g a t a time 
24 when you were i n Rapid C i t y and the Dick Wilson Senior 

25 t r i a l was going on? 
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1 A. Yes. 

2 Q. For those who don't know, who was Dick 

3 Wilson? 

4 A. He was then the T r i b a l Chairman a t Pine 

5 Ridge. 

6 Q. A l l r i g h t . 

7 And he was on t r i a l f o r doing what? 

8 A. He and some of h i s goons had attacked some of 

9 the l e g a l workers back i n — i t must have been 

10 probably 74 when they were on the r e s e r v a t i o n t o do — 

11 put some lawyers t o do some i n v e s t i g a t i o n i n t o one of 

12 the Wounded Knee cases. And the goons attacked them 

13 and beat them up. 

14 Q. A l l r i g h t . 

15 They were standing t r i a l — or Dick Wilson 

16 was standing t r i a l , and your f r i e n d Kathy James was a 

17 witness, c o r r e c t ? 

18 A. Right. 

19 Q. Okay. 

20 And i n the past the s t a t e has — or the 

21 government has t r i e d t o get you t o commit t o a 
22 p a r t i c u l a r date. 

23 Do you r e c a l l t h a t during p r i o r questioning? 

24 A. . Yes. 

25 Q. And you t o l d them candidly, I can't t e l l you 
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the day? 

A. Right. I t ' s j u s t whenever the t r i a l was. 

Q. Okay. 

And so I want to make sure we're c l e a r , i t 

was during the time of the Dick Wilson t r i a l t h a t you 

were i n Rapid C i t y ? 

A. That's r i g h t . 

Q. And Kathy was i n town f o r that t o become a 

witness, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And i n f a c t , you, while you were i n Rapid 

C i t y , went down to the f e d e r a l court b u i l d i n g t o watch 

part of the t r i a l , c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Now I t h i n k you s a i d today you d i d t h a t the 

f i r s t day? 

A. I t h i n k — i t ' s hard to remember 35 years ago 

and I'm o l d now. But I went e i t h e r the day we got up 

there or maybe I went the morning of the next day, but 

I don't t h i n k so. I t h i n k i t was the day before. 

Q. I f on a p r i o r occasion some time ago when you 

were g i v i n g Grand Jury — w e l l , f i r s t , do you remember 

g i v i n g Grand Jury testimony on a number of occasions? 

A. J u s t once. 

Q. J u s t once. 
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And do you r e c a l l the year of that? 

A. No. 

Q. Okay. 

I t was a long time ago? 

A. Yeah. 

Q. Okay. 

Do you r e c a l l back then t e l l i n g — the 

prosecutor was asking you questions. I went back 

u p s t a i r s — and you are r e f e r r i n g to WKLDOC — and at 

some p o i n t t h a t day I went down t o the f e d e r a l court 

b u i l d i n g where the Wilson t r i a l was going on and spent 

a l i t t l e time there? 

A. Well, then, i t must have been th a t day. 

That's c l o s e r t o the time. 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

Now, pardon me. I am going t o grab some 

documents. 

You i n d i c a t e d before — you are f a m i l i a r w i t h 

some l e g a l documents? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I am going t o show you what are marked 

Defendant's E x h i b i t 116, 117, and 122. And I am going 

to s t a r t w i t h E x h i b i t 116. 

F i r s t o f f , can you f e e l the c e r t i f i c a t i o n ? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. And i s t h i s captioned the United States vs. 

Richard Wilson Senior? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And that's Dick Wilson? 

A. Yes. 

Q. What are the dates of the t r i a l l i s t e d on 

that? 

A. December 15, 16, 17, and 18. 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

And then I am going t o show you what's been 

marked December — excuse me, E x h i b i t 117. 

Do you recognize t h i s as the Court minutes? 

A. I have never seen i t before. 

Q. But you have seen documents l i k e t h i s i n 

court f i l e s ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And again, t h i s i s the c e r t i f i e d r a i s e d 

document? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I am going t o t u r n t o page 9 and i s the date 

of t h a t December 16, 1975? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And does t h a t t a l k about your f r i e n d Kathy 

James being sworn as a witness on t h a t date? 

A. Yes, but I didn't see her t e s t i f y . 
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Q. Okay. 

I j u s t want to i d e n t i f y the date t h a t she was 

a witness. 

A. Yes. 

MR. MURPHY: A l l r i g h t . 

I would move to admit E x h i b i t s 117 and 116, 

Your Honor. 

MR. OSWALD: No o b j e c t i o n . 

THE COURT: W i l l be received. 

MR. MURPHY: A c t u a l l y , you know what, Your 

Honor, may I confer with counsel f o r j u s t a moment? 

THE COURT: C e r t a i n l y . 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, ra t h e r than admit 

the whole t r a n s c r i p t , w e ' l l admit E x h i b i t 117 i n i t s 

e n t i r e t y and then j u s t the f i r s t few pages of the 

t r a n s c r i p t . 

THE COURT: Agreeable, counsel? 

MR. OSWALD: Agreeable. 

THE COURT: So be i t . 

MR. MURPHY: Thank you. 

Q. (BY MR. MURPHY) Now, you were — we were j u s t 

l e a v i n g o f f w i t h your d i s c u s s i o n about Ms. James being 

up here f o r t h a t t r i a l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you v i s i t e d her w i t h — w i t h her the 
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night you got there? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And i t was your understanding she was up 

there t o t e s t i f y at th a t t r i a l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And was i t your understanding t h a t when you 

t a l k e d t o her, she had already t e s t i f i e d ? 

A. I don't know. 

Q. Okay. 

Do you r e c a l l on a previous occasion that — 

s t a t i n g that you were w a i t i n g f o r her at Ms. Rios' 

house? She came back a f t e r she got done t e s t i f y i n g 

and you v i s i t e d i n t o the evening? 

A. Maybe so. I don't remember whether she was 

coming i n Minnesota or she came from the courthouse 

there. 

Q. ' Okay. 

In any case — 

A. But i t r e l a t e d t o th a t t r i a l . 

Q. She was there and she was a witness? 

A. She was one of the v i c t i m s . 

Q. Oh, she was one of the v i c t i m s — 

A. Yes. 

Q. And she was t e s t i f y i n g ? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. Okay. Enough s a i d . 

Now, l e t ' s t a l k about WKLDOC, the day tha t 

you were there. 

A. Yes. 

Q. You came from Oglala? • 

A. Yes. 

Q. With Jeanette Eagle Hawk? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And C h a r l i e Long Shoulder? 

A. Yes. 

Q. When you a r r i v e d i n Rapid C i t y , where d i d you 

f i r s t go? 

A. I have no — I j u s t don't remember. 

Q. Would you r e c a l l — 

A. We probably ate and maybe went t o the t r i a l 

and — I don't know. 

Q. Would you r e c a l l i f you had gone t o WKLDOC 

and had been t o l d that you couldn't walk i n t o the 

WKLDOC b u i l d i n g ? 

A. Jeanette t o l d I tha t — 

Q. I know what Jeanette t o l d you. 

A. No, tha t didn't happen t o me. 

Q. Okay. 

You weren't present when a l l of t h a t — 

A. No. 
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1 Q. A l l r i g h t . 

2 When you got to WKLDOC the next day — 

3 A. Yes. 

4 Q. — the day that you t a l k e d about e a r l i e r , you 

5 were f r e e t o roam throughout the b u i l d i n g ? 

6 A. Yes. 

7 Q. You went u p s t a i r s and came down f o r coffee, 

8 co r r e c t ? 

9 A. Yes. 

10 Q. L e f t to go t o the t r i a l perhaps t h a t day? 

11 A. Yes. Maybe so. 

12 Q. Okay. 

13 You hear other people. You see Anna. 
14 A. Yes. 

15 Q. At no time during that day d i d you ever see 

16 John Graham, c o r r e c t ? 

17 A. No. 

18 Q. And you knew my c l i e n t by look a t tha t point? 
19 A. Yes. 

20 Q. You would have recognized him i f you saw him 
21 there? 

22 A. Yes. 
23 Q. And you never saw A r l o Looking Cloud? 
24 A. No. 

25 We l l , I had never seen him but — a f t e r I d i d 
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see him I d i d n ' t remember seeing anybody l i k e t h a t 

there. 

Q. And l e t ' s t a l k about when you are meeting 

wit h Ms. Aquash. 

A. Yes. 

Q. I t ' s i n the kitchen which i s at the back of 

the house? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And the back door i s j u s t three or four steps 

away, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. You s a i d e a r l i e r that you got the sense she 

was not f r e e t o leave? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I want to t a l k about that more s p e c i f i c a l l y . 

She was not t i e d up? 

A. No. 

Q. Okay. 

There was nobody e l s e i n the k i t c h e n guarding 

her, c o r r e c t ? 

A. No. 

Q. I t was j u s t you and her, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you and her are f r i e n d s ? 

A. Yes. 
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Cj. You would never have stopped her from walking 

out the back door? 

A. No. 

But she didn't have a car. I didn't have a 

car. Neither one of us had any money. I don't know 

what we would have done i f we l e f t . 

Q. You might know what you would have done, but 

when you say somebody was not f r e e t o leave, t h a t has 

c e r t a i n connotations that I want to explore w i t h you. 

A. Okay. 

Q. You were i n the kitchen. You were — even 

though you d i d n ' t have money and you d i d n ' t have a 

car, you were f r e e t o walk out the door? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And she's there and she might not have a car 

or money but she's f r e e t o walk out the door? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And at no time when she f i r s t entered the 

k i t c h e n d i d somebody e l s e walk i n there w i t h her and 

say, Candy, make sure she doesn't go anywhere? 

A. No. Nobody s a i d t h a t . 

Q. So she r e a l l y was f r e e t o walk away from the 

s i t u a t i o n ? 

A. Yeah. 

Q. Okay. . 
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In f a c t , you t a l k e d t o her about the 

s i t u a t i o n w i t h the FBI and you s a i d , hey, i f you need 

a place t o go, come to my place? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And she d e c l i n e d your o f f e r ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And she t r u s t e d you at t h i s p o i n t ? 

A. I hope so. 

Q. I mean, you had — she t r u s t e d you enough t o 

give you an interview? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you weren't a f f i l i a t e d w i t h the American 

Indian Movement leader ship, were you? 

A. No. 

Q. I mean — 

A. I knew them but I wasn't — c e r t a i n l y wasn't 

pa r t of any leadership. 

Q. You are a Caucasian woman? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And th a t — j u s t by i n and of i t s e l f was 

going t o make i t so that you are not an AIM leader? 

A. Right. 

Q. So t h i s i s n ' t somebody — you are not 

somebody who Anna Mae would have a s s o c i a t e d as being 

i n t i g h t w i t h Russ Means or Dennis Banks or the 
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B e l l e c o u r t brothers? 

A. No. 

Q. In f a c t , you i n d i c a t e d you b a r e l y knew the 

B e l l e c o u r t brothers? 

A. Right. 

Q. You i n d i c a t e d you heard voices i n t h i s other 

room? 

A. Right. 

Q. You never heard anybody use the word s n i t c h 

or informant or anything l i k e t hat coming through the 

door? 

A. I couldn't hear d i s t i n c t words. I t was j u s t 

voices.. 

Q. Just discussion? 

A. Yes. 

MR. MURPHY: Thank you. 

I have nothing f u r t h e r . 

THE COURT: Anything f u r t h e r , Mr. Oswald? 

MR. OSWALD: Thank you. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. OSWALD: 

Q. Ms. Hamilton, are you completely f a m i l i a r 

w i t h t h a t Dick Wilson t r i a l ? 

A. No. I j u s t went that one day, and read the 

newspapers. 
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Q. Are you f a m i l i a r -with the p r e t r i a l 

d e positions and things that went on? 

A. No. 

Q. And there were a l o t of l e g a l proceedings on 

December 10, 11 and 12? 

A. I don't know. 

Q. W e l l , those were open to the p u b l i c and you 

could view those? 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. Facts not i n 

evidence. 

THE COURT: Overruled. 

Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) You — 

A. I never d i d . 

Q. Well, Ms. Hamilton, Mr. Murphy showed you 

some documents about some court e x h i b i t s t h a t were 

o f f e r e d and he asked you i f you were f a m i l i a r w i t h 

some of these l e g a l documents. 

So you have some l e g a l knowledge as a 

j o u r n a l i s t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. 

And you know i f there were s e v e r a l lawyers 

t h a t showed up at a motions hearing and there were 

court proceedings going on, on December 11 and 12, you 

could have attended that, couldn't you? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. Ms. Hamilton, I would l i k e t o show you what I 

p r e v i o u s l y marked as State's E x h i b i t 49. Can you look 

at t h a t , please. 

Now, i n your experience as a j o u r n a l i s t and 

as you have noted e a r l i e r , f a m i l i a r i t y w i t h some l e g a l 

documents, what i s the caption on t h a t E x h i b i t 49? 

A. United States of America, p l a i n t i f f , versus 

Richard Wilson Senior, Duane Brewer, Richard Wilson 

J u n i o r , Fred Brewer, Everett Brewer, S h a n f i e l d Oakland 

and Tony Russo. 

Q. And what d i d that document say was the 

proceeding? 

A. Deposition of Mari K i n g i . 

Q. Do you know Mary K i n g i ? 

A. I do. I didn't know him then, but I've know 

him s i n c e . 

Q. And are you f a m i l i a r w i t h date stamps and 

c e r t i f i c a t i o n s and f i l i n g stamps by the C l e r k of 

Courts o f f i c e s ? 

A. Somewhat. 

Q. Is that stamped at the top? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And what date was that f i l i n g stamped, t h a t 

proceeding? 
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A. December 12, 1975. 

MR. OSWALD: I would o f f e r E x h i b i t 49, Your 

Honor. 

MR. MURPHY: No ob j e c t i o n . 

THE COURT: W i l l be received. 

Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) Now, you had mentioned 

something about — to Mr. Murphy about Anna Mae and 

the Farmington i n c i d e n t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And she had never r e l a t e d t h a t t o you? 

A. No. 

Q. But you had s t a r t e d t o say t h a t you had heard 

about i t ? 

A. Well, i t was gossip. A l l of i t , but, yeah, 

through the movement. I'm not sure when I f i r s t heard 

i t but I t h i n k l a t e r a f t e r a l l of t h i s happened. 

Q. And you t a l k e d about t h a t Leonard P e l t i e r , I 

be l i e v e i t was, had the courage t o do what needed to 

be done? 

A. That's what Annie Mae s a i d . 

Q. That's what Anna Mae said? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Did you know Leonard P e l t i e r ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Did you f e e l the same way? 
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A. I didn't know him tha t w e l l , but I would 

assume so. 

Q. And he — your knowledge of Leonard P e l t i e r , 

he's s e r v i n g time f o r the k i l l i n g of the FBI agents? 

A. Yes. 

Q. You are not a l l e g i n g at a l l , are you, that 

agent — FBI Agent Dave P r i c e k i l l e d Anna Mae? 

A. I don't t h i n k he p u l l e d the t r i g g e r , but I 

th i n k he could make i t happen. 

MR. OSWALD: Your Honor, I'm going t o 

p u b l i s h , i f I could — or show E x h i b i t 3 t o the 

witness and ask her to . p o i n t out some things on 

E x h i b i t 3. 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, t h i s i s beyond the 

scope of cross. I'd ask the Court review E x h i b i t 3. 

MR. OSWALD: I can t e l l you what my i n q u i r y 

i s i f you want. 

THE COURT: I t i s . 

MR. OSWALD: A l l r i g h t . 

I w i l l do t h i s . 

Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) Do you remember Mr. Murphy 

t a l k i n g t o you about the events at WKLDOC and Anna 

Mae? 

A. Yes. 

Q. On th a t day? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. And you saw Anna Mae th a t day? 

A. Yes. 

Q. What kind of c l o t h i n g was she wearing th a t 

day? 

A. She had on a s h i r t and jeans. I don't 

remember any more than t h a t . 

Q. And d i d she have a coat, do you know? 

A. Not — she didn't have i t on i n the house. 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

I f I show you State's E x h i b i t 3, would you be 

able t o recognize i f t h i s was the s h i r t she was 

wearing or not? 

A. I don't t h i n k so. 

MR. OSWALD: May I t r y ? 

THE COURT: Yes. 

Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) I'm showing you what's marked 

as State's E x h i b i t 3. 

Do you see t h a t ' s the body of Anna Mae when 

she was found? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you recognize any c l o t h i n g items? 

A. No. 

Q. And now by that answer, do you mean she could 

have been wearing these, she might not have, or you 
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s p e c i f i c a l l y know tha t these weren't the c l o t h i n g 

items she was wearing? 

A. I don't remember what the s h i r t looked l i k e 

t hat she had on. And I couldn't t e l l one p a i r of 

jeans from another. 

Q. Did you recognize any jewelry t h a t she was 

wearing at any point? 

A. No. 

I t was l a t e r that I heard about her b r a c e l e t . 

Q. Do you remember t a l k i n g t o Mr. S e r l e Chapman? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And he tape recorded you? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you didn't know about i t or d i d you know 

he was tape recording? 

A. I knew he was taping. He presented himself 

as a j o u r n a l i s t or w r i t i n g a book. 

Q. And you t a l k e d t o — about — a t great length 

w i t h him about t h i s i n c i d e n t ? 

A. Well, we r e a l l y didn't have t h a t long. Maybe 

an hour, hour and a h a l f . 

Q. Were you — d i d you express t o him t h a t you 

were — t h a t you didn't want t o partake i n 

Indian-on-Indian d i s c u s s i o n s ? 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. Leading. 
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THE COURT: Overruled. 

A. I don't know what I s a i d t o him, but t h a t ' s 

t r u e . 

Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) When you were t a l k i n g t o 

Mr. Chapman, how d i d you r e f e r t o t h i s — t h i s room 

i n c i d e n t t h a t Annie Mae was i n at WKLDOC wi t h these 

other people? 

How d i d you r e f e r t o that? 

A. I don't know how I s a i d i t t o him. 

MR. OSWALD: Counsel, Graham document 

page 1,069. 

Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) Did you t a l k about i t as an 

in t e r r o g a t i o n ? 

A. I may have. 

Q. That's the word you used, i s n ' t i t ? 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. 

A. I don't remember because I don't remember the 

d e t a i l s of my conversation w i t h him. 

Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) I f I could show you a p a r t i a l 

t r a n s c r i p t of one page, page 1,069, would you look at 

that and you don't have t o read the whole t h i n g but 

you are welcome t o . I f you would look r i g h t i n t h i s 

area. J u s t read i t t o y o u r s e l f . 

A. Okay. 

Q. Does th a t r e f r e s h your memory, Ms. Hamilton? 
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A. Well, not about — 

Q. Did you use the word interrogated? 

A. I didn't see i t i n there. You w i l l have to 

show me. 

Yeah. 

Q. You did? 

A. Well, I don't know but whether he t r a n s c r i b e d 

e x a c t l y what I s a i d or not, I have no way of knowing. 

Q. Back then, Ms. Hamilton, was there a — what 

was the — probably the biggest i n s u l t you could do to 

somebody regarding t h e i r r e l a t i o n s h i p w i t h the f e d e r a l 

government? 

A. To c a l l them a s n i t c h , and. i t happened t o 

almost everybody. Somebody would get mad at somebody 

and the f i r s t t h i n g they would say i s t h a t person i s a 

s n i t c h . That's why I didn't t h i n k there was anything 

so s e r i o u s happening t h a t day because i t had 

happened — I t h i n k Tina T r u d e l l i s the only person I 

know t h a t i t never happened to at a l l . 

Q. Were you c a l l e d a s n i t c h ? 

A. Yeah. 

Q. Did you want t h i s case — Anna Mae's case 

i n v e s t i g a t e d ? 

A. I thought i t needed t o be. 

Q. Were there some people i n the American Indian 
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1 Movement that suggested i t not be? 

2 MR. MURPHY: Objection. Vague. Foundation. 

3 MR. OSWALD: A l l r i g h t — 

4 THE COURT: You may answer. 

5 MR. MURPHY: Well, I object on hearsay 

6 grounds. 

7 THE COURT: Not at t h i s p o i n t . 

8 Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) You may answer, ma'am. 

9 A. I don't know of anybody i n AIM tha t s a i d 

10 th a t . 

11 Q. Was there somebody that represented the 

12 American Indian Movement that t o l d you that? 

13 MR. MURPHY: Objection. C a l l s f o r hearsay. 

14 THE COURT: No, i t doesn't. Overruled. 

15 A. Yes. 

16 Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) Who was that person? 

17 A. Ken T i l s o n . 

18 Q. Can you j u s t t e l l us who Ken T i l s o n i s ? 

19 A. He was an attorney — he i s an attorney i n 

20 Minneapolis. He's r e t i r e d now. He represented a l o t 

21 of AIM members i n court. 

22 Q. Do you know an i n v e s t i g a t o r named Kevin? 

23 A. He was a j o u r n a l i s t , a reporter, and yes, I 

24 know him 

25 Q. You t o l d him what happened here, d i d n ' t you? 
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A. Yes. And i t was i n the newspaper published. 

Anybody could see i t . 

Q. Did you ever see a l e t t e r — 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. This i s beyond the 

scope, Your Honor. 

THE COURT: I t i s . I t h i n k q u i t e a ways. 

MR. OSWALD: A l l r i g h t . I respect the Court. 

No f u r t h e r questions. 

THE COURT: Mr. Murphy? 

MR. MURPHY: Thank you, Your Honor. 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MURPHY: 

Q. Ms. Hamilton, I want t o s t a r t where 

Mr. Oswald was asking you about the d e p o s i t i o n of Mari 

K i n g i ? 

A. Mari K i n g i . 

Q. You didn't know t h i s person at the time? 

A. No. 

Q. You know the d i f f e r e n c e between a d e p o s i t i o n 

and a t r i a l , do you not? 

A. Yes. 

Q. A d e p o s i t i o n i s where some attorneys s i t i n a 

room w i t h a court r e p o r t e r and ask somebody questions? 

A. Yes. 

Q. This i s a t r i a l ? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. Mr. Oswald suggested t h a t you might not know 

whether you were at Dick Wilson's t r i a l or a 

de p o s i t i o n . 

Do you r e c a l l t a l k i n g t o Mr. Ecoffey on 

May 5, 1995? 

A. Well, as I s a i d , I have t a l k e d t o him s e v e r a l 

times, but I don't know what the dates were. 

Q. Do you r e c a l l saying — w e l l , I w i l l read 

what he s a i d you s a i d . Ms. Hamilton s t a t e d that i n 

1975 during the t r i a l f o r Dick Wilson i n Rapid C i t y , 

South Dakota, Dick and others were on t r i a l f o r 

a s s a u l t i n g some WKLDOC workers at the Pine Ridge 

A i r p o r t ? 

A. Yes. 

I b e l i e v e when I went, the prosecution was 

t e s t i f y i n g . 

Q. Okay. 

Do you remember t e s t i f y i n g before the Grand 

Jury, quote, I went back u p s t a i r s and at some p o i n t 

t h a t day, I went down t o the f e d e r a l court b u i l d i n g 

here where the Wilson t r i a l was going on and spent a 

l i t t l e time there. 

Do you remember saying that? 

A. I guess I d i d i f i t ' s i n the t r a n s c r i p t . 
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Q. Well, i n f a c t , you went there during the 

t r i a l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. You are not confused i n your mind 

whatsoever — 

A. No. 

Q. And again, you t e s t i f i e d at the A r l o 

l o o k i n g — excuse me — yeah, the A r l o Looking Cloud 

t r i a l t h a t , quote, i t was during the t r i a l f o r Dick 

Wilson? 

A. Yes, i t was the t r i a l . 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

And as we p r e v i o u s l y discussed, t h a t t r i a l 

began December 15 and ended the 1 8 ^ ? 

A. Right. 

Q. Okay. 

Now, Mr. Oswald asked you about your 

perceived unwillingness t o cooperate i n t h i s 

i n v e s t i g a t i o n . 

You t e s t i f i e d v o l u n t a r i l y at the Grand Jury, 

r i g h t ? 

A. Right. 

Q. You didn't invoke your r i g h t t o remain 

s i l e n t ? 

A. No. 

TINA RAE PRUSS, OFFICIAL COURT REPORTER 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q. Didn't h i r e an attorney t o quash a subpoena? 

A. No. 

Q. You went there and t e s t i f i e d ? 

A. Right. 

Q. And you were subpoenaed t o t e s t i f y at A r l o 

Looking Cloud's t r i a l ? 

A. Right. 

Q. That was a subpoena coming from the s t a t e or 

the government? 

A. Right. 

Q. And you showed up? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you t e s t i f i e d ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Under oath? 

A. Yes. 

Q. You d i d th a t again at Dick M a r s h a l l ' s t r i a l 

j u s t l a s t A p r i l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Or a c t u a l l y t h i s A p r i l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Again, subpoenaed by the government, you 

showed up you, you gave testimony? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And here today you are by subpoena? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. From them? 

A. Yes. 

Q. You have never ever r e s i s t e d p r o v i d i n g sworn 

testimony, have you? 

A. No. 

Q. The use of the term i n t e r r o g a t i o n on 

page 1,069, that was during an i n t e r v i e w conducted i n 

June.of 2000, the Serle Chapman interview? 

A. That would have been about r i g h t because i t 

was when I was i n V e r m i l l i o n . 

Q. More than 20 years a f t e r the i n c i d e n t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you relayed to him a l l s o r t s of 

information that you had heard from other sources over 

the past 25 years or so? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you didn't say th a t you saw Anna Mae 

Aquash being interrogated? 

A. No. 

Q. You d i d not see Anna Mae being i n t e r r o g a t e d , 

d i d you? 

A. No, I di d n ' t . 

MR. MURPHY: Nothing f u r t h e r . 

Thank you. 
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MR. OSWALD: Thank you. 

CONTINUED REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. OSWALD: 

Q. Ms. Hamilton, i s n ' t i t true t h a t you were 

compelled by Federal D i s t r i c t Judge Lawrence P i e r s o l 

to appear before the Grand Jury? 

A. Well, I was subpoenaed. 

Q. But you didn't want t o appear on that 

subpoena. They had t o compel you to do that? 

A. I di d n ' t f i g h t t h a t subpoena at a l l . I 

didn't want t o but I complied w i t h i t . 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, may we approach? 

THE COURT: Uh-huh. 

(Whereupon, a bench conference was then 

held.) 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, there i s nothing — 

they got a court order. There i s nothing t h a t they 

are p r e s e n t i n g t h a t i n d i c a t e s anything t h a t 

c o n t r a d i c t s the witness's testimony. There i s no 

motion t o quash by her. They don't have any record 

showing t h a t she ever f i l e d such a motion. They got 

an order t h a t says the judge f i n d s i n h i s s a t i s f a c t i o n 

t hat he's going t o order her testimony but nothing 

foundational t o e s t a b l i s h she ever r e s i s t e d . Further, 

t h a t ' s not even a c e r t i f i e d copy. 
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THE COURT: I don't f i n d i t ' s impeachment 

m a t e r i a l . I t i n d i c a t e s a F i f t h Amendment p o t e n t i a l 

and they wanted t o ensure the order of immunity was 

there. A r e a l i s t i c fear on the p a r t of the government 

that she might take t h a t route and that's t h a t . 

(Whereupon, the bench conference was then 

concluded.) 

Q. (BY MR. OSWALD) Ms. Hamilton, do you remember 

f o r the Dick M a r s h a l l t r i a l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And the FBI agent and DCI agent attempted t o 

serve you? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you — and d i d you throw th a t subpoena 

out the window at them? 

A. No. I j u s t d i dn't open the door when they 

came and they threw the subpoena i n the window when i t 

f e l l out again. 

Q. And they l e f t i t and you l e f t i t on the 

ground a t your house? 

A. A f t e r they l e f t I went out and picked i t up. 

Q. You d i d n ' t want t o t a l k t o them, d i d you? 

A. No. 

Q. You d i d n ' t want t o be subpoenaed? 

A. No. 
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Q. And did n ' t that happen f o r the A r l o Looking 

Cloud case a l s o that you were r e l u c t a n t t o be served? 

A. Well, I don't l i k e t e s t i f y i n g and I don't 

l i k e being served w i t h subpoenas, but I show up when I 

am. 

Q. And I've asked you t o c a l l me and you did n ' t 

c a l l , d i d you? 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. This i s beyond the 

scope, as w e l l . 

THE COURT: I'm not sure where we're going. 

MR. OSWALD: Okay. 

I have no f u r t h e r questions. 

MR. MURPHY: I f I may j u s t ask one f i n a l 

question. 

THE COURT: I hope. 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MURPHY: 

Q. Ma'am, do you know anybody who enjoys being 

subpoenaed and brought i n t o a courtroom? 

A. No. 

MR. MURPHY: Nothing f u r t h e r . 

THE COURT: Thank you, ma'am. You may step 

down. 

Is she released from her subpoena? 

MR. OSWALD: Yes. 
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THE COURT: You are excused from the 

proceedings, ma' am. 

(Witness excused.) 

THE COURT: I t h i n k i t ' s time t o take a break 

unless you have a 15-minute witness. 
MR. JACKLEY: I am not sure there i s such a 

th i n g . 

THE COURT: Ladies and gentlemen, w e ' l l be i n 

recess f o r approximately 15 minutes. You are reminded 

you are not t o t a l k t o one another or anybody e l s e 

i n c l u d i n g yourselves about t h i s case. You are not t o 

form or begin t o perform any opinions hereon. 

Thank you. 

(Off the record.) 

THE COURT: S a t i s f i e d t h i s i s the j u r y ? 

MR. JACKLEY: Yes, Your Honor. 

MR. MURPHY: Yes, Your Honor. 

THE COURT: You may proceed. 

MR. JACKLEY: Your Honor, the s t a t e would 

c a l l Cleo Gates. 

THE COURT: Please r a i s e your r i g h t hand. 

CLEO GATES, 

c a l l e d as a witness herein, having been du l y sworn, 

under oath t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

THE COURT: Please take a seat. 
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DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. JACKLEY: 

Q. Ms. Gates, would you please introduce 

y o u r s e l f t o the j u r y , i n c l u d i n g where you l i v e . 

A. My name i s Cleo Gates. Cleo C l i f f o r d Gates. 

I l i v e i n Manderson, South Dakota. 

Q. Ms. Gates, are you employed? 

A. No, I'm not employed. I'm r e t i r e d . 

Q. Before you r e t i r e d , were you employed? 

A. Yes, I was. 

Q. Where was that at? 

A. At Wounded Knee D i s t r i c t School i n Manderson. 

Q. Ms. Gates, I want t o take you back t o 1975. 

Were you married at that time? 

A. Yes, I was. 

Q. Who were you married to? 

A. I was married t o Dick M a r s h a l l . 

Q. Where d i d you and Dick l i v e back i n 1975? 

A. A l l e n , South Dakota. 

Q. Ms. Gates, I am handing you what has 

p r e v i o u s l y been marked as State's E x h i b i t 30. 

Do you g e n e r a l l y recognize what t h a t i s ? 

A. I t looks l i k e the house th a t we l i v e d i n . 

MR. JACKLEY: Your Honor, I would o f f e r 

State's E x h i b i t 30. 
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1 MR. MURPHY: No o b j e c t i o n . 

2 THE COURT: I t w i l l be received. 

3 Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Ms. Gates, do you g e n e r a l l y 

4 remember how many bedrooms were i n your house? 

5 A. I t was a four-bedroom house. 

6 Q. F a i r l y small house? 

7 A. No, i t was a b i g house. 

8 Q. Okay. 

9 I want t o take you back t o the f a l l / w i n t e r of 

10 1975. 

11 Did there come a time i n the evening t h a t you 

12 were v i s i t e d by s e v e r a l people i n c l u d i n g Anna Mae? 

13 A. Yes, s i r , there was. 

14 Q. Do you remember what time of day th a t v i s i t 

15 occurred? 

16 A. I t was at night. 

17 Q. How l a t e a t night? 

18 A. Probably around — i t was a f t e r the news. 

19 Probably ten — about eleven o'clock, 10:30. 

20 Q. Were you awake? 

21 A. We had probably j u s t gone t o bed. 

22 Q. Okay. 

23 I want t o walk through who a r r i v e d a t your 

24 house t h a t evening. 

25 Who do you remember being i n your house 
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before those f o l k s a r r i v e d ? 

A. Gee, we had nobody. Just our f a m i l y was 

home. 

Q. When they a r r i v e d , who ar r i v e d ? 

A. Th'eda, John Boy, A r l o Looking Cloud, and Anna 

Mae. 

Q. I want t o walk through p r i o r t o them 

a r r i v i n g , whether you knew each of them, okay? 

A. I knew Theda, I knew A r l o , I hadn't — I had 

seen Graham, but I didn't know him p e r s o n a l l y . And I 

d i d not know Anna Mae at a l l . 

Q. That was the f i r s t time you had met Annie 

Mae? 

A. Yes, i t was. 

Q. What do you r e c a l l t a k i n g place when they 

a r r i v e d at your house? 

A. When they a r r i v e d , one of them walked Anna 

Mae over t o a c h a i r i n the l i v i n g room and sat her 

down. And they proceeded t o go i n t o the bedroom w i t h 

my husband. 

Q. Okay. 

And again, who was your husband a t the time? 

A. Dick M a r s h a l l . 

Q. When you say they, who walked i n t o the 

bedroom? 
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A Theda, A r l o , and John. 

Q And Dick, too? 

A And Dick. 

Q Was the door closed? 

A I f I am not mistaken i t was. 

Q In any event, could you see i n t o the bedroom 

from where you were at? 

A. No, I couldn't. 

Q. Did there come a po i n t i n time when somebody 

emerged from the bedroom? 

A. Dick came out of the bedroom. 

Q. Let's t a l k about t h a t . 

i n t h a t bedroom before Dick emerged? 

A. Probably l e s s than ten minutes. Maybe f i v e 

minutes or more. 

Q. When Dick Marshall leaves the bedroom, where 

does he go? 

A. I was i n the kitchen. I t ' s a small k i t c h e n . 

And the l i v i n g room was r e a l l y l a r g e . And I had 

gotten Anna Mae some coffe e . She s a i d she wanted some 

coffee so I got her a cup of coffee and she took a 

doughnut. I was back i n the kit c h e n . Then Dick comes 

i n the ki t c h e n . 

Q. What d i d you and Dick discuss? 

How long was Dick, Theda, A r l o , and John Boy 
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A. I s a i d what's going on and he goes, they 

want — 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. C a l l s f o r hearsay. 

Confrontation. 

THE COURT: I was under the impression t h a t 

Mr. M a r s h a l l was going to t e s t i f y . 

MR. JACKLEY: He i s , Your Honor, on Monday. 

THE COURT: Overruled. 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Cleo, so Dick has now 

emerged from the bedroom and you have a d i s c u s s i o n 

w i t h him. 

What i s th a t discussion? 

A. About keeping Anna Mae at our house. 

Q. Okay. 

A. And I t o l d him no. 

Q. Was there any d i s c u s s i o n about t y i n g her up? 

A. Well, I s a i d keep — 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. Leading. 

THE COURT: Overruled. I t i s n ' t . 

THE WITNESS: Can I answer? 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Yes, you can answer. 

A. I s a i d , what do you mean keep her here, and 

he goes, maybe t i e her up i n the basement and keep her 

down i n the basement, and I t o l d him, no. 

Q. Why d i d you t e l l him no? 
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A. Because I didn't l i k e what was going on. 

Q. Did you and him at that p o i n t have any 

di s c u s s i o n or was there reference t o her being an 

informant? 

A. No. 

Q. A f t e r you t e l l Dick M a r s h a l l no, what 

happens? 

What does he do? 

A. He turned around and went back i n the 

bedroom. 

Q. When he went back i n t o the bedroom, could you 

see i n t o the bedroom? 

A. No. 

I didn't go i n that f a r i n t o the l i v i n g room. 

He walked, back i n there and I j u s t kind of came back 

i n t o the l i v i n g room because you couldn't see the 

bedroom door the way the house i s s i t u a t e d . I mean, 

the way the rooms were. There was, l i k e , two 

bathrooms and then the bedroom was o f f t o the si d e so 

I r e a l l y couldn't see. 

Q. So i t would be f a i r t o s t a t e t h a t the two 

times t h a t Mr. Marshall was i n the bedroom, you don't 

know e x a c t l y what was going on i n the bedroom; i s th a t 

f a i r ? 

A. Right. 
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1 Q. So he had gone back i n t o the bedroom. Then 

2 does there come a po i n t — he's back i n there and 

3 second time, and you have j u s t t o l d him no tha t Annie 

4 Mae i s not s t a y i n g at your house. 

5 Does there come a po i n t somebody emerges 

6 again from the bedroom? 

7 A. They a l l came out. 

8 Q. They c a l l , again, and tha t would be who? 

9 A. A r l o , Theda, and John. 

10 Q. I want t o take a second and t a l k about the 

11 bedroom. 

12 Did — how many beds were i n the bedroom? 

13 A. One. 

14 Q. Were there any dressers or f u r n i t u r e t h a t 

15 would h o l d c l o t h i n g i n the bedroom? 

16 A. I would — there were two dressers i n the 

17 bedroom. 

18 Q. Okay. 

19 Describe g e n e r a l l y the two dressers t o t h i s 

20 j u r y . 

21 A. There was a dresser, k i n d of a long narrow 

22 th a t came about waist high. Then there was another 

23 dresser t h a t was so b i g and i t was t a l l e r . 

24 Q. Okay. 

25 I want t o now focus a l i t t l e b i t — while 
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1 the — Dick — w e l l , Dick and Theda and John Boy and 

2 A r l o are i n the bedroom, I want to focus on what you 

3 and Annie Mae are doing. 

4 Was Annie Mae t a l k a t i v e at that time? 

5 A. She was not t a l k a t i v e . 

6 Q. Did she appear to want to be there? 

7 A. Well, she came i n w i t h them. They were 

8 guiding her i n . One of them had hold on the back of 

9 her arm. And l i k e I s a i d they walked her t o the c h a i r 

10 and sat her down and that's where she stayed. 

11 Q. Okay. 

12 Did you provide her anything t o eat? 

13 A. The coffee and I o f f e r e d her — i t was — we 

14 s t i l l had some soup i n the r e f r i g e r a t o r t h a t was s t i l l 

15 warm and she didn't want any. She j u s t wanted the 

16 coffee and she took a doughnut. 

17 Q. Did she a r r i v e w i t h any luggage w i t h her? 

18 A. No. 

19 Q. Did she a r r i v e w i t h any baggage or anything 

20 i n a bag or anything? 

21 A. No. A l l she had on — i t was c o l d out. She 

22 had l i k e a heavy ja c k e t on. 

23 Q. Did you provide her any c l o t h i n g when she was 

24 there? 

25 A. J u s t before they l e f t they asked me i f I had 
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1 a p a i r of c l o t h e s f o r her. So I gave her a p a i r of 

2 jeans and a T - s h i r t . 

3 Q. A f t e r you gave her a T - s h i r t and the jeans, 

4 what happens? 

5 A. They leave. 

6 Q. Okay. 

7 I want to be very s p e c i f i c . They. Who i s 

8 they? 

9 A. Theda, A r l o , John, and Anna Mae. 

10 Q. Annie Mae walked out of your house a l i v e that 

11 night i n 1975? 

12 A. Yes, she d i d . 

13 Q. Would you consider yours and Dick's house an 

14 AIM safe house back i n 1975? 

15 A. No, s i r , I wouldn't. This i s the f i r s t I 

16 heard of i t . 

17 Q. Ms. Gates, d i d you ever see Annie Mae again 

18 a f t e r the nig h t she l e f t your house? 

19 A. No, I d i d n ' t . 

20 Q How d i d you l e a r n of Anna Mae Aquash's death? 
21 A. On the news. 

22 Q. When you f i r s t saw t h a t , how d i d you f e e l 
23 a f t e r the events t h a t you t e s t i f i e d t o the j u r y ? 
24 How d i d you f e e l ? 

25 A. Oh, my God i t was t e r r i b l e . I thought, oh my 
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God. This — t h i s i s — you know, t h i s i s when tha t 

happened t o her. You know I had no idea but I was 

l i k e — I was a f r a i d to express my f e e l i n g s . I didn't 

know who t o t r u s t . I didn't know who t o t a l k t o . I 

could t a l k t o my s i s t e r or my brother, but they 

weren't always around. 

Q. Speaking of that t r u s t , you have been v i s i t e d 

through the years by seve r a l law enforcement o f f i c e r s 

and prosecutors; i s that f a i r ? 

A. Yes, s i r . 

Q. To t a l k t o you about the events of t h a t 

evening? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I n i t i a l l y , were you very cooperative? 

A. No, I wasn't. 

Q. Were there times t h a t perhaps you d i d n ' t 

n e c e s s a r i l y volunteer information? 

A. Yes, s i r , I didn't. I didn't know who I 

could t r u s t . 

Q. Why are you coming forward and t e s t i f y i n g t o 

the j u r y about what happened at your house? 

MR. MURPHY: Objection, Your honor. I t ' s 

s e l f - s e r v i n g . 

THE COURT: Sustained. 

MR. JACKLEY: No f u r t h e r questions a t t h i s 
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1 time, Your Honor. 

2 THE COURT: Mr. Murphy? 

3 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

4 BY MR. MURPHY: 

5 Q. I am going t o ask you some questions. My 

6 name i s John Murphy and I w i l l t r y to speak c l e a r l y , 

7 but i f you need me t o stop and rephrase something, 

8 w i l l you l e t me know? 

9 A. Yes, I w i l l . 

10 Q. Okay. 

11 F i r s t t h i n g I want t o t a l k t o you about i s 

12 your testimony today where you say tha t somebody sat 

13 Ms. Aquash i n a c h a i r . 

14 Do you r e c a l l j u s t t a l k i n g about that? 
15 A. Yes. 

16 Q. Okay. 

17 Let's back up a l i t t l e b i t . These people 

18 come t o your house i n the evening, c o r r e c t ? 

19 A. In the night. 

20 Q. In the nig h t . 
21 About eleven o'clock? 
22 A. Yeah. 
23 Q. I b e l i e v e i n p r i o r testimony you have s a i d 
24 the c o f f e e pot was s t i l l warm? 

25 A. Yeah. 
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Q. You and Dick had j u s t s e t t l e d down? 

A. Went to bed. 

Q. I don't want to get Tina to y e l l at me. I 

got t o f i n i s h my question before you s t a r t answering. . 

A. Okay. 

Q. She has a hard time w r i t i n g two at once. 

And when they came i n t o the house, somebody 

introduced you to Annie Mae, c o r r e c t l y ? 

A. No, they didn't introduce her. Nobody 

introduced her t o me. 

Q. Well, I am going to show you your testimony 

on A p r i l 15 of t h i s year at the Dick M a r s h a l l t r i a l . 

Do you remember t e s t i f y i n g at Dick Marshall's 

t r i a l ? 

A. Yeah. Uh-huh. 

Q. I'm going t o read something t o you and t h i s 

i s a question. What took place next? Your answer, 

Theda — I'm not sure i f i t was Theda. I need t o t a l k 

t o you. I t h i n k we went to the bedroom. I t h i n k i t 

was. And then I went up — i n the meantime someone 

had s a i d t o me, t h i s i s Annie Mae. I d i d n ' t know who 

she was. 

Is t h a t what you s a i d back i n A p r i l of t h i s 

year? 

A. That's —- because that's what one of them 
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s a i d t h a t was Annie Mae. 

Q. Okay. 

And Anna Mae i s r i g h t there? 

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. So they e s s e n t i a l l y introduced you? Gave you 

her name? 

A. I thought you went mean, Cleo, t h i s i s Anna 

Mae. 

Q. Okay. 

And you s a i d today that somebody sat her i n 

the c h a i r . You even s a i d somebody maybe had her arm. 

A. L i k e guided her over to the c h a i r . 

Q. I am going t o go t o the same page of your 

testimony back at Dick Marshall's t r i a l . You were 

asked the question, where d i d she go t o s i t ? Your 

answer, she went t o a c h a i r that we had r i g h t o f f the 

d i n i n g room. There was a c h a i r . There i s a couch and 

TV. She went t o tha t c h a i r at tha t time. 

Correct? 

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. That's what you s a i d when you t e s t i f i e d 

a gainst Dick Marshall? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And back at A r l o Looking Cloud's t r i a l , you 

were asked about the same issue by Mr. Mandel. When 
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they came over, what took place? They came i n and 

they brought the g i r l i n and she sat on the c h a i r i n 

the l i v i n g room and they went i n t o the bedroom w i t h my 

husband. 

Is n ' t that what you t o l d the j u r y at A r l o 

Looking Cloud's t r i a l ? 

A. Yes, i t i s . 

Q. Okay. 

And Anna Mae stayed outside w i t h you? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you had coffee and she a doughnut? 

A. No. She had coffee — I didn't — I d i d n ' t 

d r i n k no more c o f f e e . 

Q. Oh, you d i d n ' t . A l l r i g h t . 

While they were i n having t h i s meeting i n the 

bedroom, she was there alone w i t h you, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. And nobody was standing guard? 

A. No. 

Q. She was not t i e d up? 

A. No. 

Q. As people l e f t the room t o go back t o the 

bedroom nobody s a i d t o you, watch her? 

A. No. 

Q. You had a back door, c o r r e c t ? 
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A. A kitchen door and the door th a t came i n with 

the l i v i n g room. Two doors. 

Q. And she was i n c l o s e p r o x i m i t y t o both doors? 

A. Yeah. 

Q. A few steps away from the k i t c h e n door, 

c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you weren't preventing her from l e a v i n g 

at any time? 

A. No. 

Q. Now, during the time t h a t you and Ms. Aquash 

are alone, she never i n d i c a t e d t o you that she needed 

help? 

A. No, she didn't. 

Q. Never asked you t o use your phone? 

A. No, she didn't. 

Q. And you had a phone there? 

A. Yes, s i r . 

Q. And she didn't t r y t o leave the house? 

A. No, she d i d n ' t . 

Q. And i n f a i r n e s s , you don't know whether the 

bedroom door was open or closed, do you? 

A. No, I don't. 

Q. Okay. 

A. I didn't bother to look. 

TINA RAE PRUSS, OFFICIAL COURT REPORTER 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q. Sure. 

But j u s t so we're c l e a r you d i d n ' t — you 

couldn't even see down the h a l l from where you were 

s i t t i n g , could you? 

A. Right. 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

At t h i s time, i n the f a l l of 1975, you di d n ' t 

have any guns i n your house, d i d you? 

A. No, we d i d n ' t . 

Q. And you know that you di d n ' t have any? 

A. I know t h a t . 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

And you didn't have guns i n any of the 

dressers i n the bedroom? 

A. No, s i r . 

Q. And t h i s was something you were v i g i l a n t 

about? 

A. Oh, you bet. 

Q. Okay. 

In f a c t , Dick had given h i s guns t o h i s 

parents, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes, he d i d . 

Q. You didn't have cases of b u l l e t s ? 

A. No. 

Q. And your night stand, t h a t was next t o the 
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bed, d i d n ' t have any drawers i n i t , d i d i t ? 

A. No, i t d i d n ' t . 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

Now, the l a s t t h i n g I want to touch base w i t h 

you about i s your statement today th a t Dick s a i d 

something t o you about t y i n g her up. Okay. 

Do you r e c a l l when you answered the question 

that was put t o you? 

A. Yes. 

Q. You've given three sworn statements i n t h i s 

case. 

Do you r e c a l l t e s t i f y i n g at the Grand Jury 

back i n 2003? 

A. Yes, I do, s i r . 

Q. And then you t e s t i f i e d at A r l o ' s t r i a l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And t h a t was i n 2004? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you t e s t i f i e d at Dick's t r i a l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I am going t o b r i n g your a t t e n t i o n , f i r s t , t o 

your Grand Jury testimony. And th a t was a t a time you 

were under oath, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes, s i r . 

Q. And you were t r y i n g t o provide complete 
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information t o the Grand Jury? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. 

I am going to read t o you what you s a i d i n 

response t o a question about your conversation w i t h 

Dick. And they — I guess they wanted us t o keep her 

there and I j u s t s a i d I didn't f e e l good. I didn't 

have a good f e e l i n g , you know, about everything. So I 

t o l d him no. 

Is t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes, s i r , that's c o r r e c t . 

Q. You didn't mention on t h a t occasion anything 

about a request t o t i e Anna Mae Aquash up? 

A. No, I d i d n ' t . 

Q. Okay. 

And then back at A r l o Looking Cloud's t r i a l , 

you were asked about the same conversation when Dick 

comes out of the room. And you were asked, who s a i d 

that — w e l l , l e t me back tr a c k . You s a i d , w e l l they 

came i n and they went — they came out of the bedroom 

and c a l l e d me i n the kitchen and he s a i d they want us 

to keep her here. Question, Who s a i d that? Dick — 

answer, Dick. I s a i d what f o r . I don't know. Just 

keep her here. And I s a i d no. 

Was t h a t your testimony then? 
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A. Yes, i t was. 

Q. Okay. 

Again, you never mentioned anything i n 2003 

or 2004 about t y i n g up or requests being made to t i e 

up Ms. Aquash, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Correct. 

Q. The l a s t t h i n g I want to ask you about the 

f i n a l departure. 

Somebody asked you f o r some cl o t h e s ? 

A. Right. 

Q. Okay. 

And you s a i d yes? 

A. I got a change of clothes f o r her. 

Q. And then you were asked f o r d i r e c t i o n s by 

somebody? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And the d i r e c t i o n s were t o Rosebud, c o r r e c t ? 

A. I'm not sure who asked the question but they 

wanted t o know the back road t o Rosebud. 

Q. And I want to get a sense — and get a sense 

f o r the j u r y , your house was i n A l l e n , South Dakota? 

A. Yes, s i r . 

Q. And t h a t ' s on the Pine Ridge Reservation? 

A. Yes. 

Q. How f a r i s i t t o Rosebud? 
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1 A. Probably 50 miles or so from there. Maybe a 

2 l i t t l e more. 

3 Q. Okay. 

4 An hour, hour-and-15-minute d r i v e ? 

5 A. About an hour or so. 

6 Q. An hour or so? 

7 A. Uh-huh. 

8 Q. How long does i t take t o d r i v e from your 

9 house t o Wambli? 

10 A. You mean the house i n A l l e n ? 

11 Q. Yes. 

12 A. Going the back road? 

13 Q. Going whatever way i s quickest. 

14 A. Okay. 

15 Well, there were some d i r t roads and g r a v e l 

16 back road. Then there was a highway. And i f we went 

17 to Wambli we j u s t went on the highway towards Kyle and 

18 then took t h a t road on up to Wambli. 

19 Q. How long would i t take? 

20 A. Probably about 40 minutes. H a l f hour maybe. 

21 Q. And how long would i t take i f you went t o 
22 Wambli and then a l l the way up t o Kadoka? 

23 A. Probably about 45 minutes longer depending on 
24 how f a s t you were going. 

25 Q. So do you know where Roger Amiotte l i v e s ? 
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A. No, I don't. 

Q. So 45 minutes t o Wambli, another 40 

minutes — 45 minutes a l l the way up t o Kadoka? 

A. Right. 

Q. Okay. 

And the people who l e f t your house, they l e f t 

before midnight i n any regard? 

A. Oh, yes, s i r . 

MR. MURPHY: Nothing f u r t h e r . 

Thank you. 

MR. JACKLEY: B r i e f l y , Your Honor. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. JACKLEY: 

Q. Ms. Gates, I want t o go back t o the bedroom 

and you and Mr. Murphy t a l k e d about the bedroom. 

I j u s t want to make sure i t ' s c l e a r , there 

was the small dresser t h a t you described, do you 

remember that? 

A. Yeah. 

Q. Were there drawers i n th a t small dresser? 

A. Yes, there were. 

Q. Do you remember what you were doing e a r l i e r 

t hat day before they came? 

Were you working t h a t day? 

A. I worked th a t day. 
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Q. So i n other words you didn't stand guard i n 

the bedroom to see whether Dick M a r s h a l l was b r i n g i n g 

guns i n or out, d i d you? 

A. No. 

Q. In f a c t , you weren't i n the bedroom t h a t 

night t h a t John Graham, Theda Clarke, A r l o Looking 

Cloud and Dick went i n the bedroom? 

A. No, I didn't go i n there. 

Q. Mr. Murphy was t a l k i n g t o you about 

d i r e c t i o n s . Do you r e c a l l that? J u s t before he sat 

down about them requesting d i r e c t i o n s . 

Do you r e c a l l that? 

A. Right. 

Q. And you i n d i c a t e d that there i s a highway, do 

you remember that? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And I b e l i e v e you i n d i c a t e d t h a t they had 

requested d i r e c t i o n s i n the back roads. 

Do you r e c a l l that? 

A. Yes. 

Q. So there i s a highway there, but they are 

asking about back roads, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Why do you suppose they wanted t o know the 

back roads t o Rosebud? 
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MR. MURPHY: Objection. C a l l s f o r 

spe c u l a t i o n . 

THE COURT: Sustained. 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Do you know why they wanted 

to know where the back roads were? 

A. No, I don't, s i r . 

Q. When they l e f t t hat evening, dp you know 

where they went? 

A. No. 

MR. JACKLEY: No f u r t h e r questions, Your 

Honor. 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MURPHY: 

Q. Ma'am, at t h i s time i n 1975, there was a l o t 

of a c t i v i t y on the Pine Ridge Reservation, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. A l o t of law enforcement, a l o t of conduct by 

what had been c a l l e d the goons, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And from time t o time, there was act s of 

vio l e n c e on the highway? 

A. Yes. 

Q. People were a c t u a l l y shot at as they were 

d r i v i n g down the highway, c o r r e c t ? 

A. Right. 
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1 MR. MURPHY: Nothing f u r t h e r . 

2 Thank you. 

3 MR. JACKLEY: Nothing f u r t h e r , Your Honor. 

4 THE COURT: Thank you, ma'am you. You may be 

5 excused — 

6 Is she on subpoena here? 

7 MR. JACKLEY: She i s . I would ask she not be 

8 released, but she i s c e r t a i n l y welcome t o go home. 

9 THE COURT: C e r t a i n l y . 

10 Thank you. 

11 We have — I t h i n k Ms. Hamilton i s i n the 

12 courtroom and she's s t i l l under subpoena. 

13 Is there a problem w i t h that? 

14 MR. JACKLEY: She was released from her 

15 subpoena. 

16 The s t a t e would c a l l Darlene N i c h o l s . 

17 THE COURT: Please r a i s e your r i g h t hand. 

18 DARLENE KAMOOK ECOFFEY, 

19 c a l l e d as a witness herein, having been d u l y sworn, 

20 under oath t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

21 THE COURT: Please take a seat. 

22 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

23 BY MR. JACKLEY: 

24 Q. Ma'am, would you please introduce y o u r s e l f t o 

25 the j u r y . 
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A. My name i s Darlene Nichols Ecoffey. 

Q. Do you go by a nickname sometimes? 

A. Most people c a l l me Kamook. 

Q. Is i t okay i f I c a l l you Kamook today? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Kamook are you married? 

A. Yes, I am. 

Q. Who are you married to? 

A. Robert Ecoffey. 

Q. Kamook, i n the 1970s, were you i n v o l v e d w i t h 

the American Indian Movement? 

A. Yes, I was. 

Q. Who, g e n e r a l l y , was considered t o be the 

l e a d e r s h i p of the American Indian Movement during 

those days? 

A. Well, there were at any given time probably 

ten t o 12 people. 

Q. Who were some of the names — some of the 

bigger names? 

A. The bigger names, probably, I would say 

Dennis Banks, R u s s e l l Means, Clyde B e l l e c o u r t , Vernon 

B e l l e c o u r t , Ted Means, B i l l Means, John T r u d e l l , 

Madonna G i l b e r t , Herb Hollows. 

Q. Okay. 

Did you have a r e l a t i o n s h i p back then w i t h 
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Dennis Banks? 

A. Yes, I d i d . 

Q. Please describe that r e l a t i o n s h i p t o the 

j u r y . 

A. I l i v e d w i t h Dennis Banks f o r 17 years from 

1972 u n t i l A p r i l of 1989. 

Q. And d i d you have c h i l d r e n w i t h Dennis Banks? 

A. We have four c h i l d r e n . 

Q. Did you know Anna Mae Aquash? 

A. Yes, I d i d know Annie Mae. 

Q. How d i d you know Annie Mae? 

When d i d you meet her? 

A. I met Annie Mae when she came t o Wounded Knee 

i n 1973. 

Q. Kamook, I am going t o have you look up the at 

screen there. 

Do you recognize the i n d i v i d u a l i n t o the 

photo? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Who i s that? 

A. That i s Annie Mae. 

MR. JACKLEY: For purposes of the record I am 

r e f e r r i n g t o State's E x h i b i t 18. 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Kamook, d i d you know Theda 

Clarke sometimes going by Theda Nelson? 
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A. Yes, I do know Theda. 

Q. How d i d you know Theda? 

A. Because Theda was j u s t always there l i k e 

everybody e l s e . 

Q. How would you describe Theda Clarke's 

p e r s o n a l i t y ? 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. Relevance. 

THE COURT: Overruled. 

A. Theda was very bossy. She was ol d e r so 

people p r e t t y much l i s t e n e d t o her whenever she t o l d 

i n d i v i d u a l s what to do. 

MR. MURPHY: Marty, may I see the e x h i b i t s ? 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Kamook, I am handing you 

what has been marked as State's E x h i b i t — proposed 

E x h i b i t s 2IB and 21C. 

Do you g e n e r a l l y recognize what those photos 

depict? 

A. Yes. 

Q. What do they depict? 

Who i s that? 

A. That's Theda Clarke. 

MR. JACKLEY: Your Honor, I would o f f e r 

State's E x h i b i t s 2IB and 21C. 

MR. MURPHY: No ob j e c t i o n . 

THE COURT: They w i l l be received. 
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Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Do you remember when you 

would have f i r s t met Theda Clarke g e n e r a l l y ? 

A. In the e a r l y 70s. She — I a l s o kind of knew 

Theda a l i t t l e b i t because her brother and my dad were 

r e a l l y c l o s e f r i e n d s . 

Q. Back then d i d you know John Boy Patton or 

John Graham? 

A. In the e a r l y 70s. 

Q. How d i d you know John Graham? 

A. Because he was always w i t h Theda. 

Q. Was he ge n e r a l l y considered t o be r e l a t e d t o 

Theda i n any way? 

A. Well, Theda used t o say tha t he was her 

nephew. 

Q. Okay. 

Kamook, I am handing you what has been 

p r e v i o u s l y marked as State's E x h i b i t 21. 

Do you ge n e r a l l y recognize the i n d i v i d u a l 

appearing i n that photograph? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Who i s the i n d i v i d u a l ? 

A. That's John Graham. 

Q. Is that g e n e r a l l y how he would have looked 

back i n the 1970? 

A. Well, he had long h a i r . I don't know i f i t ' s 
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1 j u s t t i e d back i n that p i c t u r e but he had longer h a i r . 

2 Q. Would i t be f a i r t h a t the p i c t u r e g e n e r a l l y 

3 de p i c t s what he looked l i k e back then? 

4 A. Yes. 

5 MR. JACKLEY: Your Honor, I would o f f e r 

6 State's E x h i b i t 21. 

7 MR. MURPHY: Let me see the e x h i b i t , please. 

8 No o b j e c t i o n , Your Honor. 

9 THE COURT: W i l l be received. 

10 Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Kamook, d i d you know A r l o 

11 Looking Cloud back i n tha t time frame? 

12 A. I knew who A r l o was but I di d n ' t know him 

13 p e r s o n a l l y . 

14 Q. Did you know Troy Lynn Yellow Wood? 

15 A. Yes, I knew Troy Lynn. 

16 Q. How d i d you know Troy Lynn? 

17 A. Well, because Troy Lynn was always j u s t 

18 around. 

19 Q. Around various AIM a c t i v i t i e s ? 

20 A. Yes. 

21 Q. Back i n 1975, d i d there come a time where you 
22 are aware t h a t there e x i s t e d a concern of Anna Mae 

23 Aquash being an informant f o r the government? 

24 A. Yes. 

25 Q. I want t o take you back t o June of 1975. 
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Did you attend the Na t i o n a l AIM convention? 

A. Yes, I d i d . 

Q. Where was that convention h e l d at i f you 

r e c a l l ? 

A. In Farmington, New Mexico. 

Q. Do you remember who you were there w i t h i n 

Farmington, New Mexico? 

A. I was wit h my s i s t e r , Dennis, Leonard 

P e l t i e r , Dino B u t l e r , Neelock (phonetic) B u t l e r , Gene 

Day, Bob Rubideaux. 

Q. Were there general discussions of Annie Mae 

Aquash being an informant down at the convention? 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. C a l l s f o r hearsay. 

THE COURT: Overruled. 

A. Yes, there were. 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Did you become aware when 

you were i n New Mexico of a con f r o n t a t i o n i n v o l v i n g 

Anna Mae Aquash and Leonard P e l t i e r ? 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. Foundation. 

THE COURT: Overruled. 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) What was your understanding 

of t h a t confrontation? 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, c a l l s f o r hearsay. 

I t ' s s p e c u l a t i o n . Confrontation i s s u e s . 

THE COURT: I t c e r t a i n l y may. And i t i s 
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l i k e l y an end run around both Crawford issues and 

hearsay r u l e s . 

MR. JACKLEY: May we approach, Your Honor? 

THE COURT: You may. 

(Whereupon, a d i s c u s s i o n was hel d at the 

bench.) 

MR. JACKLEY: Your Honor, t h i s i s the subject 

of the p r e t r i a l motion on the Leonard P e l t i e r evidence 

f o r which the Court denied — i n which the Court 

denied the defendant's motion on the b a s i s t h a t i t i s 

being e l i c i t e d not f o r the t r u t h of the matter 

asserted, but i n r e l a t i o n t o the informant evidence. 

And I have t o look at the order, but I a l s o b e l i e v e 

the s t a t e of mind. I t i s c o n s i s t e n t evidence w i t h the 

A r l o Looking Cloud t r i a l t hat was aff i r m e d by the 

Eighth C i r c u i t Court. 

THE COURT: You can whisper. 

MR. JACKLEY: That was confirmed w i t h the 

Eighth C i r c u i t Court of appeals. The evidence i s 

admissible i n r e l a t i o n t o t h a t informant evidence. 

The a c t i o n s of Leonard P e l t i e r and the a f f e c t t h a t 

had — 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, nothing i n any of 

the p r i o r r u l i n g s i n d i c a t e i t could come i n through a 

witness who has no personal knowledge of the events i n 
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question. I t i s incompetent evidence. She i s about 

to t e s t i f y as t o rumors or gossip. Nothing t h a t she 

has personal knowledge of. 

The s t a t e knows who a l l e g e d l y was i n the car: 

Leonard P e l t i e r , Dino B u t l e r , Anna Mae Aquash. They 

have not attempted to subpoena Dino B u t l e r . I have 

confirmed t h a t w i t h him. He i s the only person, or 

Leonard P e l t i e r , who could provide competent evidence 

on t h i s information. 

Therefore, i t v i o l a t e s my c l i e n t ' s 

c o n f r o n t a t i o n r i g h t s . I t ' s a l s o l a c k of personal 

knowledge. There i s no foundation. I t ' s j u s t gossip. 

THE COURT: I b e l i e v e i t ' s o f f e r e d t o prove 

the t r u t h of the matter asserted without any knowledge 

from whence i t came but general rumors. But i t has t o 

be o f f e r e d f o r the proof of the contents or i t 

wouldn't be o f f e r e d at a l l . You would have no 

i n t e r e s t i n i t . 

You are t r y i n g t o e s t a b l i s h t h a t P e l t i e r h e l d 

a gun t o her head or she was a f r a i d of him as a r e s u l t 

of that? 

MR. JACKLEY: That's f a i r . 

THE COURT: But then t h a t goes t o prove t h a t 

happened — t h a t d i d i n f a c t happen. And there i s no 

other reason to put i t i n . We're repeating rumors 
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from unnamed persons to e s t a b l i s h the t r u t h of the 

rumors and I have a l i t t l e t r o u b l e w i t h t h a t . 

MR. JACKLEY: This i s the same witness — 

THE COURT: You may make an o f f e r of proof 

a f t e r t h i s , but a t the moment, I am not going t o allow 

i t t o be addressed. 

MR. JACKLEY: Can I ask her whether she's had 

disc u s s i o n s w i t h Annie Mae Aquash regarding t h a t 

i n c i d e n t ? 

THE COURT: I t h i n k you can ask t h a t . 

MR. MURPHY: I t h i n k the same issues are 

i m p l i c a t e d because that i s not going to Anna Mae's 

st a t e of mind but i t i s going to prove t h a t the 

i n c i d e n t occurred. 

THE COURT: I t h i n k we're going — I t h i n k 

you may ask her whether Anna Mae had conversations 

with her regarding an i n c i d e n t w i t h Leonard P e l t i e r . 

No more d e f i n i t i v e than t h a t . 

MR. JACKLEY: Okay. 

MR. MURPHY: And then i t ends a t yes or no? 

MR. JACKLEY: I f she says yes, I get t o go 

fu r t h e r . I f she says no then I am done. 

MR. MURPHY: No, because then you are going 

i n t o the substance that t h i s — I am not able t o 

confront Ms. Aquash. I t i s not proven f o r s t a t e of 
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mind. 

I f they were t o ask, d i d you have the 

conversation w i t h her about an i n c i d e n t , she says yes, 

and then they ask, w e l l , what was her r e a c t i o n and i f 

she were t o express that I was nervous or something, 

tha t would be the s t a t e of mind evidence. 

But r e l a y i n g the substance of the i n c i d e n t i s 

to prove th a t the i n c i d e n t i n f a c t occurred. And 

that ' s not what they have competent evidence t o 

present. 

THE COURT: Well, that's f i r s t of — f i r s t of 

a l l , l e t ' s see what she has t o say and then I am 

t h i n k i n g she can describe Anna Mae's r e a c t i o n s or 

nature of her appearance t o that d i s c u s s i o n without 

g e t t i n g i n t o the d i s c u s s i o n , you know, and her 

appearances t o your c l i e n t are admissible or — not 

your c l i e n t — t h i s witness are admissible so l e t ' s go 

down tha t l i n e before we go f u r t h e r . 

(Whereupon, the d i s c u s s i o n at the bench was 

then concluded.) 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Kamook, I am going t o ask 

you — I am l o o k i n g f o r a yes or no response t o t h i s 

question, okay? 

In your d i s c u s s i o n s w i t h Annie Mae Aquash, 

d i d you ever have an opportunity t o dis c u s s an 
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i n c i d e n t i n v o l v i n g Annie Mae Aquash and Leonard 

P e l t i e r i n Farmington, New Mexico? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Based upon those d i s c u s s i o n s , what was your 

understanding of the con f r o n t a t i o n between Leonard 

P e l t i e r and Annie Mae Aquash? 

A. That Leonard had — 

MR. MURPHY: Objection, Your Honor. 

THE C30URT: I mean, that's not where we're 

going t o go at t h i s stage. 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Where d i d the di s c u s s i o n s 

with Annie Mae Aquash occur that you t a l k e d about an 

in c i d e n t i n v o l v i n g Leonard P e l t i e r and Annie Mae 

Aquash? 

A. When we were i n j a i l i n Oregon. 

Q. When she was r e l a t i n g t o you an i n c i d e n t 

i n v o l v i n g her and Leonard P e l t i e r , how d i d she appear 

to you? 

What were her reactions? 

A. Nervous. Upset. 

Q. Did she describe t o you or d i d you glean from 

that conversation why she was appearing upset? 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor — 

THE COURT: I t h i n k that's a f a i r question. 

He's not asking you t o describe. He's — you 
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1 are not being asked t o repeat the substance of the 

2 conversation, but whether from the conversation you 

3 understood why she was upset. 

4 THE WITNESS: Yes. 

5 Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Okay. 

6 When she was d e s c r i b i n g the i n c i d e n t between 

7 her and Leonard P e l t i e r , d i d she appear genuine t o 

8 you? 

9 A. Yes, she d i d . 

10 Q. When you l e f t t h a t conversation, at l e a s t 

11 from what you heard and what you saw, d i d you b e l i e v e 

12 her? 

13 A. Yes, I d i d . 

14 Q. Kamook, I want t o take you now t o June 26, 

15 1975? 

16 A. Okay. 

17 Q. Where were you st a y i n g at tha t time? 

18 A. In Oglala, South Dakota. 

19 Q. Were you saying at a s p e c i f i c place? 

20 A. Yes. 

21 Q. Where would that be? 
22 A. I t would be at the Jumping B u l l residence. 
23 Q. On June 26, 1975, d i d something happen at the 

24 at the Jumping B u l l residence? 

25 A. Yes. 
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Q. What happened? 

A. There was a shoot-out between two FBI agents 

and some other i n d i v i d u a l s that had been a l s o l i v i n g 

down there. 

Q. With respect t o that shoot-out, were you 

there l a t e r t h a t day on June 26, 1975? 

A. Yes, I was. 

Q. When you a r r i v e d at Jumping B u l l ' s on 

June 26, 1975, describe t o the j u r y what you saw. 

A. I had dr i v e n — t h i s had been during the 

shoot-out. I didn't know i t was happening. I drove 

i n t o the road. We l i v e d maybe a quarter of a mile or 

something o f f the road. I turned t o go toward our 

house. I looked over here t o the r i g h t . There were 

some BIA cop cars w i t h i n d i v i d u a l s that had r i f l e s . 

They were l e a n i n g behind the door. 

I had my daughter i n the car. She had been 

s i c k so I had taken her t o the doctor and I was on my 

way home. So then I knew something was wrong when I 

saw these cars l i n e d up over here. And I was — I was 

d r i v i n g toward our house and the grass was maybe 

three, four f e e t high. And a l l I could see was some 

hands th a t came out of the grass motioning f o r me t o 

tu r n around. I was i n my p i c k up and I made a t u r n 

and I j u s t went back toward the highway. 
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1 Q. Are you g e n e r a l l y aware t h a t two FBI agents 

2 had been k i l l e d t hat day at that place? 

3 A. Yes. 

4 Q. I now want t o take you t o l a t e r i n the f a l l 

5 of 1975 to Columbus day, October 12, 1975. 

6 Do you r e c a l l that general time frame? 

7 A. Yes, I do. 

8 Q. Do you r e c a l l a p a r t i c u l a r motor home? 

9 A. Yes. 

10 Q. Who owned the motor home? 

11 A. M a r l i n Brando. 

12 Q. Did there and a time that you, around 

13 Columbus day, were r i d i n g i n the motor home? 

14 A. Yes, I was. 

15 Q. Who were you r i d i n g with? 

16 A. I was wit h Dennis Banks, Leonard P e l t i e r , 

17 Annie Mae, my s i s t e r , and Kenny Loud Hawk and Dave 

18 H i l l . 

19 Q. Who i s your s i s t e r ? 

20 A. Bernadine N i c h o l s . 
21 Q. Did there come a time while i n the motor home 
22 tha t Leonard P e l t i e r began t o t a l k about some 

23 i n c r i m i n a t i n g matters? 

24 A. Yes. 

25 Q. Who was present during those d i s c u s s i o n s ? 
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A.. The same i n d i v i d u a l s I had j u s t named. A l l 

of us. 

Q. Okay. 

A. Except I don't b e l i e v e that Dave was i n the. 

motor home at the time. 

Q. So those i n d i v i d u a l s would have been, of 

course, Leonard P e l t i e r , y o u r s e l f , Annie Mae Aquash 

your s i s t e r Bernie, and Dennis Banks? 

A. And Kenny Loud Hawk. 

Q. And Kenny Loud Hawk. 

Is Kenny Loud Hawk s t i l l w i t h us? 

A. No, he i s not. 

Q. Were p a r t of the d i s c u s s i o n t h a t was going on 

the t a l k about the two FBI agents that had been k i l l e d 

on June 26, 1975 at Jumping B u l l ' s ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. What do you r e c a l l — what d i d you take from 

that event from those discussions? 

A. That Leonard P e l t i e r — 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. C a l l s f o r hearsay. 

Al s o c o n f r o n t a t i o n . 

THE COURT: Sustained. 

MR. JACKLEY: May we approach, Your Honor? 

THE COURT: Yes. 

(Whereupon, a d i s c u s s i o n was hel d at the 
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bench.) 

MR. JACKLEY: Your Honor, as w i t h the Looking 

Cloud case, as affirmed by the Eighth C i r c u i t Court of 

appeals, and consistent w i t h the order t h a t t h i s court 

has issued i n the p r e t r i a l r u l i n g s , t h i s evidence i s 

being e l i c i t e d from the witness not f o r the t r u t h of 

the matter asserted. We don't care whether or not 

Leonard P e l t i e r shot the two FBI agents. 

What i t ' s being introduced t o show i s t h a t 

Annie Mae Aquash had obtained the i n c r i m i n a t i n g 

evidence which i s the motive upon which she was 

u l t i m a t e l y k i l l e d f o r . That i s the purpose of t h i s 

testimony, and i t i s not hearsay. 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, the s t a t e of mind 

exception a p p l i e s t o the s t a t e of mind of the 

declarant. The declarant i n t h i s case would be 

Leonard P e l t i e r . The r u l e i s unequivocal on t h a t . 

So what they are t r y i n g t o do i s b r i n g i n the 

statement t h a t Leonard P e l t i e r supposedly s a i d , I shot 

the motherfucker or something t o that e f f e c t . That's 

how i t ' s been relayed before. 

So f i r s t o f f , they are t r y i n g t o prove t h a t 

t h a t event d i d occur because t h e i r l a t e r theory i s — 

and they've argued t h i s c o n s i s t e n t l y — i s t h a t Anna 

Mae Aquash was shot i n p a r t because she had overheard 
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Leonard P e l t i e r confess. 

So, f i r s t , they are doing i t f o r the t r u t h of 

the matter asserted. That i s the motive f o r the 

k i l l i n g t h a t ' s been al l e g e d . 

Secondly, they are not i n t r o d u c i n g t h i s f o r 

Anna Mae's s t a t e of mind because she i s not the 

declarant. They have not t r i e d t o subpoena Leonard 

P e l t i e r . I have t a l k e d t o h i s attorney, a woman named 

Jane T i g a r (phonetic). There has been no attempt to 

t r y t o subpoena him. She i n d i c a t e d t o me tha t he 

would have responded to a subpoena. And so they are 

using the wrong exception. 

The f a c t that t h i s evidence came i n i n the 

Looking Cloud t r i a l i s l a r g e l y i r r e l e v a n t because as I 

i n d i c a t e d i n my previous submissions and motion i n 

l i m i n e , which has not been r u l e d on d i r e c t l y , the 

o b j e c t i o n was not made i n t h i s form at the Looking 

Cloud t r i a l . Mr. Rensch never argued t h a t they didn't 

have i t or they weren't a s s e r t i n g i t f o r the s t a t e of 

mind of the a c t u a l declarant. 

Furthermore, when t h i s court r u l e d i t ' s — 

issued i t ' s p r i o r order, i t s a i d t h a t the t o p i c s may 

come i n ; t h a t they were not excludable on t h e i r face. 

But i t never r u l e d that incompetent evidence, hearsay 

evidence, or evidence that v i o l a t e s a defendant's 
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r i g h t t o co n f r o n t a t i o n could come i n . 

You merely s a i d the t o p i c s are not forbidden 

i f i n f a c t the s t a t e can l a y the proper foundation and 

admit i t i n the proper format. That's why we're here 

today. Leonard P e l t i e r ' s s t a t e of mind i s not at 

iss u e . 

THE COURT: Fundamentally, I agree w i t h the 

hearsay because you can't show h i s s t a t e of mind u n t i l 

he a c t u a l l y b e l i e v e s he d i d i t and that poses a 

thr e a t — tha t creates the problem w i t h the statement. 

I t ' s o f f e r e d t o prove that and then use i t as proof t o 

e s t a b l i s h a motive f o r her being a f r a i d and perhaps 

f o r her being k i l l e d . 

I am r e l u c t a n t t o do that at the st a t u s of 

t h i s testimony at t h i s p o i n t . That r u l i n g i s 

sustained. 

I am going t o make a b r i e f statement t o the 

j u r y of what hearsay c o n s t i t u t e s and t o e x p l a i n 

various r u l i n g s which may be i n c o n s i s t e n t but w i l l 

c e r t a i n l y appear t o be i n c o n s i s t e n t t o the j u r y . 

And at that p o i n t t h i s o b j e c t i o n i s 

sustained. 

MR. JACKLEY: Your Honor, because there has 

been apparent disagreement w i t h Mr. Murphy on maybe 

what the Court's previous order s a i d and because I 
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b e l i e v e the Court's previous order would shed l i g h t on 

the f u r t h e r r a t i o n a l of why t h i s i s admissible 

evidence, may I r e f e r back t o t h a t order? I t w i l l 

j u s t take a moment. 

THE COURT: Sure. 

(Whereupon, the bench conference was then 

concluded.) 

THE COURT: I w i l l make a note of explanation 

to the j u r y . You have heard m u l t i p l e times an 

ob j e c t i o n t o something c a l l e d hearsay or being 

described as hearsay. And you may have seen what 

appear to be r u l i n g s which seem t o be i n c o n s i s t e n t and 

hard t o understand why I made those r u l i n g s . 

Hearsay i n i t s t e c h n i c a l terms, and f o r l e g a l 

purposes, i n v o l v e s a statement made by somebody other 

than the person who i s t e s t i f y i n g and i t was made 

outside the courtroom. And i t becomes hearsay i f i t ' s 

being o f f e r e d t o prove the t r u t h of the things s t a t e d . 

For instance, i f I were t o ask somebody what 

the weather was i n Sp e a r f i s h l a s t week and t h a t person 

s a i d my grandmother t o l d me i t was snowing, then t h a t 

statement would be o f f e r e d t o prove the weather at 

that time. The question then i s whether grandma was 

r i g h t or wrong and we have no opportunity t o address 

grandma's statement w i t h grandma, who would be the 
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person who would have known. The person answering the 

question has no idea whether i t ' s ' t r u e or not except 

they tend t o b e l i e v e grandma. 

But other than that — so statements of that 

nature are not admissible absent c e r t a i n exceptions 

recognized i n the law. And these obj e c t i o n s w i l l come 

up and I have t o f i g u r e out why i t ' s being o f f e r e d and 

whether i t can come i n and I do my best t o do t h a t . 

Mr. Jackley i s going t o show me some previous 

documents. 

My r u l i n g today stands. 

Sustained. 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Kamook, we were t a l k i n g 

about — and I want t o be c a r e f u l not t o e l i c i t 

d i r e c t l y what Leonard P e l t i e r s a i d — but we were 

t a l k i n g about a d i s c u s s i o n t h a t you were a witness t o 

i n M a r l i n Brando's motor home. 

Do you r e c a l l that? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you were present f o r t h a t d i s c u s s i o n ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And Annie Mae Aquash was present f o r t h a t 

d i s c u s s i o n ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. At the time of tha t d i s c u s s i o n d i d Leonard 
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P e l t i e r — d i d you witness Leonard P e l t i e r make any 

hand gestures? 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, I am going t o 

object. I know the next question i s yes or no, but 

the answer t o f o l l o w may j u s t s l i d e i n . We're t a l k i n g 

about v e r b a l conduct now. 

THE COURT: Well, we're not — she can 

t e s t i f y as t o what she observed. Not what she heard, 

but what she observed. 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Understanding the Court's 

r u l i n g t o not have you t a l k about what you heard, but 

I want t o ask you about what you observed Leonard 

P e l t i e r gesture or do during h i s d i s c u s s i o n i n f r o n t 

of an Annie Mae Aquash? 

A. He used h i s hand t o ( i n d i c a t i n g ) . 

Q. J u s t show the j u r y what he d i d w i t h h i s hand. 

A. He — he — ( i n d i c a t i n g ) l i k e a gun. 

Q. Okay. 

And where d i d he — where d i d he put — where 

d i d he put h i s hand that he was ge s t u r i n g with? 

A. To h i s head. 

Q. I don't want t o ask you what he s a i d , but I 

want t o ask you, d i d you hear what he said? 

A. Yes, I d i d . 

Q. What was your r e a c t i o n when you heard what he 
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s a i d and when he made tha t gesture? 

A. Shocked. 

Q. What was the other people standing around 

l i s t e n i n g t o him's reaction? 

Not what they s a i d but what was t h e i r 

r eaction? 

MR. MURPHY: Vague, over broad, and 

foundation. 

THE COURT: She may t e s t i f y as t o what she 

observed t h e i r r e a c t i o n t o be. Not what she thought 

i t was but what she observed. 

A. The same. I would say that they were 

shocked. 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Was the motor home and the 

people i n i t u l t i m a t e l y i n v o l v e d i n contact w i t h law 

enforcement? 

A. Yes. 

Q. When t h a t occurred, d i d Leonard P e l t i e r and 

Dennis Banks escape? 

A. Yes, they d i d . 

Q. And you and Annie Mae were there? 

A. Yes, we were. 

Q. Were you pregnant a t the time? 

A. I was. 

Q. Was there any shooting t h a t you e i t h e r heard 

TINA RAE PRUSS, OFFICIAL COURT REPORTER 



1 or observed at that time? 

2 A. Yes, there was. 

3 Q. Describe t h a t t o the j u r y . 

4 A. Well, when the o f f i c e r stopped us, he knocked 

5 on the back of the motor home. Told us t o step out. 

6 Annie Mae got out f i r s t . And Leonard got out i n f r o n t 

7 of me. And then I got out w i t h my daughter. And 

8 there was a small d i t c h r i g h t here so he asked us t o 

9 l a y down. I couldn't l a y down. I was seven months 

10 pregnant. So I sat by Annie Mae. Then Leonard was t o 

11 my r i g h t . And he kept knocking on the back of the 

12 motor home. He s a i d i f anybody e l s e i s i n there t o 

13 please come out. At that time Dennis s t a r t e d d r i v i n g 

14 down the road and then there were gunshots between him 

15 and the p o l i c e o f f i c e r . 

16 Q. And Leonard P e l t i e r and Dennis Banks were not 

17 a r r e s t e d t h a t night? 

18 A. No. 

19 Q. Okay. 

20 A f t e r t h a t event, and I guess as a r e s u l t of 

21 that event, were you placed i n j a i l ? 

22 A. Yes. 

23 Q. Did you share a c e l l w i t h somebody? 

24 A. With Annie Mae. 

25 Q. What d i d you and Annie Mae t a l k about i n t h a t 
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c e l l ? 

A. Well, we t a l k e d about what had j u s t happened. 

We t a l k e d about d i f f e r e n t events we had been t o . She 

ta l k e d a l o t about her k i d s . Talked about my 

daughter. We t a l k e d about family. We t a l k e d about 

everything. 

Q. Did you t a l k at a l l about the d i s c u s s i o n t h a t 

you had e a r l i e r both witnessed i n the motor home w i t h 

Leonard P e l t i e r of an i n c r i m i n a t i n g nature w i t h h i s 

hand? 

Did you discuss that at a l l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And that was a d i s c u s s i o n between you and 

Annie Mae Aquash? 

A. Yes. 

MR. JACKLEY: Your Honor, may we approach? 

THE COURT: Yes. 

(whereupon, a d i s c u s s i o n was h e l d at the 

bench.) 

MR. JACKLEY: Am I speaking too loud or too 

s o f t or about r i g h t ? 

THE COURT: She can p i c k up anything. 

MR. JACKLEY: Okay. 

Your Honor, I b e l i e v e t h i s witness can 

t e s t i f y t o di s c u s s i o n s she had w i t h the v i c t i m i n t h i s 
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case i n a j a i l c e l l . She was p r i v y t o the 

conversations. They were a l l present when the things 

and events had happened and obviously Annie Mae Aquash 

i s no longer w i t h us. She's the murder v i c t i m i n t h i s 

case. And I b e l i e v e i t ' s appropriate f o r me t o go 

i n t o what was discussed and what reac t i o n s were had. 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, i n your order one of 

the things you s a i d as a c o n d i t i o n was tha t i f the 

P e l t i e r confession as to the murder of the agents was 

true, then the s t u f f might be admissible. 

I t ' s the second to the l a s t l i n e on page 10. 

You s a i d as t o the confession by P e l t i e r , t o quash, 

the d i s c l o s u r e of t h i s information t o quash i f t r u e 

could provide a motive f o r members. 

So what they are t r y i n g t o do here without 

a c t u a l l y c a l l i n g the witnesses t h a t they should have 

c a l l e d i s t o prove that a l l e g a t i o n . I f — they can do 

the same t h i n g they d i d with Ms. Ecoffey i n regard t o 

Ms. Aquash. Did you have a conversation about the 

subject matter t h a t we p r e v i o u s l y discussed. What 

were Ms. Aquash's reactions t o i t . 

But they are t r y i n g t o get i n t o the substance 

of an a l l e g a t i o n t h a t has not proven t o be t r u e . And 

so t h a t ' s where they are t r y i n g t o cross the l i n e . 

Just l i k e we j u s t saw, they can say, you know, what 
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was Ms. Aquash's demeanor when you t a l k e d about t h i s 

subject matter. Was she shocked or whatever. You 

know, words she's going t o t r y t o say. 

But to t r y t o prove up the a l l e g a t i o n through 

Anna Mae Aquash who was not present at Jumping B u l l 

and has no information of a probative or r e l i a b l e 

nature as to what a c t u a l l y happened, th a t would be 

damaging. I n c r e d i b l y damaging. 

THE COURT: I agree w i t h Mr. Murphy. 

(Whereupon, the d i s c u s s i o n a t the bench was 

then concluded.) 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Kamook, again, I do not want 

to e l i c i t from you the s p e c i f i c s of a conversation, 

okay? 

I am going back t o the conversation t h a t you 

and Annie Mae were a witness t o i n the motor home w i t h 

Leonard P e l t i e r that you then l a t e r discussed w i t h 

Annie Mae i n the j a i l c e l l . 

Would that information t h a t we're t a l k i n g 

about be p o t e n t i a l l y i n c r i m i n a t i n g t o Leonard P e l t i e r ? 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. C a l l s f o r 

sp e c u l a t i o n . I t ' s a l e g a l conclusion. 

THE COURT: Overruled. 

A. Yes. 

THE COURT: I t ' s already been answered i n any 
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event. 
Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) I f that information were t o 

get out, would that be a concern t o those involved? 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. C a l l s f o r 

spe c u l a t i o n . 

THE COURT: Agreed. 

Sustained. 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Kamook, we t a l k e d about 

sharing the c e l l w i t h Annie Mae and the d i s c u s s i o n 

about her k i d s . 

With respect t o , you know, your case, what 

was the r e s o l u t i o n ? 

What became of you with respect t o tha t 

p a r t i c u l a r case or charge? 

A. The charges were dismissed. 

Q. Kamook, d i d there come a time when you 

separated from Dennis Banks? 

A. In A p r i l of 1989. 

Q. Did there come a time when you began l o o k i n g 

f u r t h e r i n t o what may have happened t o Annie Mae 

Aquash? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Describe about when that was. 

A. In the year 2000. 

Q. Were you r e c r u i t e d by the United States 
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government t o do t h i s ? 

A. No. 

Q. Were you r e c r u i t e d by the State of South 

Dakota t o do t h i s ? 

A. No. 

Q. Did you do i t on your own? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Were you p a i d f o r what you were doing? 

A. No. 

Q. Were you provided any reimbursements? 

A. Yes, I was. 

Q. Describe f o r a moment t o the j u r y what those 

reimbursements were for? 

A. T r a v e l expenses, h o t e l expenses, i f I rented 

a car, f o r moving. 

Q. YOU s a i d f o r moving. 

Did there come a time when you had t o move 

a f t e r you began a s s i s t i n g w i t h the government? 

A. There were two times. 

Q. Let's walk through that a l i t t l e b i t . Let's 

walk through the f i r s t time. 

What happened or what events happened t h a t 

required you t o move? 

MR. MURPHY: Objection. Relevance. 

THE COURT: You may answer the question. 

TINA RAE PRUSS, OFFICIAL COURT REPORTER 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A. Well, I had been t o l d t o move to a secure 

area the f i r s t time. And then Dennis Banks showed up 

at my door. So when I contacted the FBI, then they 

t o l d me th a t I needed to move a second time. 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Did you want t o move? 

A. No. 

Q. Beginning i n 2000 as you began t o look i n t o 

t h i s case, d i d you have meetings w i t h people t h a t knew 

about the case t h a t had information about the case? 

A. Yes, I d i d . 

Q. Were some of those i n d i v i d u a l s — or d i d you 

ever meet w i t h Theda Clarke regarding the case? 

A. I d i d . 

Q. Did you ever meet — l e t me ask you t h i s . 

Do you remember approximately when you met 

wit h Theda Clarke? 

A. You mean the f i r s t time? 

Q. Did you meet wi t h Theda more than once? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you remember a meeting w i t h Theda Clarke 

i n J u l y of 2000? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I don't want t o ask you what Theda s a i d , I 

j u s t want t o ask you what you discussed, what you 

s a i d , okay? 
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A. Okay. 
Q. In that meeting, d i d you discuss or d i d you 

t a l k about the death of Annie Mae Aquash? 

A. Yes, I d i d . 

Q. Did you discuss concerns about Annie Mae 

being an informant? 

A. Yes. 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, I am going, t o 

object. These are out-of-court statements o f f e r e d f o r 

the t r u t h of the matter asserted. 

THE COURT: He's asking, I b e l i e v e , i f t h i s 

witness s a i d that or words to t h a t e f f e c t . 

MR. MURPHY: I understand. 

THE COURT: Responses of other people I am 

not i n t e r e s t e d i n . 

Do you understand? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

THE COURT: Thank you. 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, my o b j e c t i o n would 

be her statements — t h i s witness's out-of-court 

statements are s t i l l hearsay i f o f f e r e d f o r the t r u t h 

of the matter asserted. 

MR. JACKLEY: Your Honor, the witness i s 

here. 

THE COURT: You may answer the question. 
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A. Yes. 

Q. (BY MR. JACKLEY) Okay. 

Did you a l s o discuss — l e t me ask you t h i s . 

As p a r t of your l o o k i n g i n t o the death of 

Annie Mae Aquash, d i d you have a or some di s c u s s i o n s 

w i t h A r l o Looking Cloud? 

A. Yes, I d i d . 

Q. Do you r e c a l l having a d i s c u s s i o n w i t h A r l o 

Looking Cloud i n Denver? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would that have been i n about December of 

2000? 

A. Yes, i t was. 

Q. I don't want to go i n t o what A r l o s a i d . I 

want to t a l k about who was present f o r t h a t 

d i s c u s s i o n . 

A. Troy Lynn Yellow Wood, A r l o , and myself. 

Q. In December of 2000 had A r l o Looking Cloud — 

was he under any indictment or charges f o r the death 

of Annie Mae Aquash, i f you know? 

A. No. 

Q. Again, without e l i c i t i n g from you what A r l o 

may have s a i d , d i d you t a l k t o him and Troy Lynn about 

Annie Mae Aquash? 

A. Yes. 
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1 Q. At p o i n t s i n the d i s c u s s i o n d i d A r l o Looking 

2 Cloud have any p h y s i c a l reaction? 

3 A. Yes, he d i d . 

4 Q. Describe that t o the j u r y . 

5 A. When I v i s i t e d w i t h A r l o , I was s i t t i n g i n 

6 the d r i v e r ' s seat. A r l o was s i t t i n g i n the back seat 

7 i n the middle. And when I asked him c e r t a i n 

8 questions, he became very emotional. He would t u r n t o 

9 the l e f t and look out the window. He became choked up 

10 at times and at some points he would nod h i s head. He 

11 wouldn't answer c l e a r l y . He would j u s t kind of grunt, 

12 but he was very emotional during the d i s c u s s i o n . 

13 Q. Kamook, when d i d you u l t i m a t e l y l e a r n of 

14 Annie Mae's death? 

15 A. In 2000 or — do you mean the f i r s t time? 

16 Q. Yeah. When you f i r s t learned she had been 

17 k i l l e d . 

18 A. I t was i n February of 1976. 

19 Q. Do you remember when i n February of 1976? 

20 A. I do remember e x a c t l y when. 
21 Q. When? 
22 A. I t was — I l i v e d i n Portland, Oregon. I t 
23 was February 24 of 1976. 

24 Q. How are you so sure of th a t date? 

25 A. Well, because I had been s i t t i n g a t my desk. 
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Dennis Banks had been l i v i n g i n C a l i f o r n i a and he 

c a l l e d me. And during the d i s c u s s i o n when he had 

c a l l e d me, hanging on the w a l l was a calendar, which 

was my nephew's birthday, February 24. And during 

that conversation i s when he t o l d me th a t they had 

found Annie Mae. 

Q. And you took from that conversation t h a t he 

s a i d t h a t they had found, s p e c i f i c a l l y , Annie Mae; not 

that they had j u s t found a body? 

A. No, he s a i d that they had found Annie Mae. 

Q. Kamook, a f t e r you received the word — the 

phone c a l l of February 24, 1976, are you g e n e r a l l y 

aware of what events took place w i t h respect t o the 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n of Annie Mae Aquash? 

A. Yes, I am. 

Q. What i s your understanding of what those 

events are? 

A. That they didn't know i t was Annie Mae when 

she had been found. She had been b u r i e d as Jane Doe. 

And th a t they had not discovered t h a t i t was Annie Mae 

f o r approximately two weeks a f t e r t h a t . 

Q. Two weeks a f t e r you had received the phone 

c a l l i d e n t i f y i n g t h a t i t was Annie Mae? 

A. Yes. 

MR. JACKLEY: No f u r t h e r questions, Your 
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Honor. 

THE COURT: Mr. Murphy? 

MR. MURPHY: Your Honor, i n l i g h t of the f a c t 

that my cross-examination w i l l be lengthy — i t ' s ten 

to 12:00. 

Would you l i k e me to s t a r t now or could we 

s t a r t on Monday? 

THE COURT: I t h i n k we're best doing i t a l l 

at once, do you not? 

MR. MURPHY: I would p r e f e r t h a t . 

Thank you. 

THE COURT: We're going t o reconvene Monday 

morning a t 8:30, f o l k s . ' You are reminded, and i t ' s 

p a r t i c u l a r l y d i f f i c u l t and important over the weekend, 

that you are not t o cause t h i s case w i t h anybody. You 

may not form opinions on i t . You must be s p e c i f i c a l l y 

and e s p e c i a l l y a l e r t to avoiding news, newspapers, and 

anything t h a t may contain i t . Even avoiding i f i t ' s 

f r o n t page, and get back on page 6, there may be an 

a r t i c l e . So continued s t o r i e s . So for g e t newspapers 

at home. They are h i s t o r y u n t i l t h i s matter i s 

f i n i s h e d . 

Any questions about that? 

Please don't — please t r y very hard not t o 

form or begin t o form any opinions on t h i s matter. 
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We w i l l be i n recess and see you Monday 

morning at 8:30. 

(Whereupon, the proceedings i n t h i s matter 

were then concluded.) 
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